

VILLAGE OF MAGDALENA PO BOX 145, MAGDALENA, NM 87825 P. 575.854.2261 F. 575.854.2273 WWW.VILLAGEOFMAGDALENA.COM

AGENDA

NOTICE OF SPECIAL WORK SESSION OF THE VILLAGE OF MAGDALENA BOARD OF TRUSTEES MONDAY, AUGUST 20, 2018 VILLAGE HALL 108 N. MAIN STREET 1:00 PM

- 1. CALL TO ORDER
- 2. ROLL CALL
- 3. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
- 4. APPROVAL OF AGENDA
- 5. DISCUSSION & POSSIBLE DECISION REGARDING PERSONNEL POLICY
- 6. PUBLIC INPUT 1 TOPIC PER PERSON 3 MINUTE LIMIT
- 7. ADJOURNMENT

VILLAGE OF MAGDALENA PERSONNEL ORDINANCE № 2016-03

An Ordinance Relating to Administration, Adopting a Personnel Policy; Setting forth Personnel Rules and Regulations Establishing Consistent, Basic Policies and Practices Concerning Relations between the Village and its Employees

PREAMBLE

WHEREAS, NMSA 1978, Section 3-18-1 provides that municipalities have the power to "protect generally the property of its municipality and its inhabitants" and to "preserve peace and order"; and,

WHEREAS, NMSA 1978, Section 3-17-1 et seq. provides that municipalities may adopt ordinances, not inconsistent with State law, to discharge those powers necessary and proper to provide for the safety, preserve the health, promote the prosperity and improve the morals, order, comfort and convenience of the county and its inhabitants; and,

WHEREAS, NMSA 1978, Section 3-13-4 (1965) allows municipalities to establish a personnel merit system for the hiring, promotion, discharge and general regulation of municipal employees; and,

WHEREAS, NMSA 1978, Section 3-11-6 sets out the duties and prerogatives of the Mayor and Governing Body subject to the limitations of a merit system ordinance.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

SECTION I: DEFINITIONS

SECTION II: GENERAL PROVISIONS

SECTION III: RECRUITMENT AND SELECTION

SECTION IV: CHANGES IN EMPLOYMENT STATUS

SECTION V: CONDITIONS OF EMPLOYMENT

SECTION VI. PERFORMANCE EVALUATIONS

SECTION VII: BASIS FOR EMPLOYEE DISCIPLINE

SECTION VIII: GRIEVANCE PROCEDURES

SECTION IX: COMPENSATION & BENEFIT PROGRAM

SECTION X: LEAVE AND HOLIDAYS

SECTION XI: SUBSTANCE ABUSE POLICY

SECTION XII: TELEPHONE and INTERNET USE

SECTION XIII: EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY/ AFFIRMATIVE ACTION

PLAN

SECTION XIV - MISCELLANEOUS

SECTION XV: AUTHORITY

SECTION I: DEFINITIONS

- 1.1 ADMINISTRATIVE LEAVE WITH PAY. Leave with pay granted at the Mayor's discretion after considering the elected official's or department director's recommendation. Bereavement Leave will be considered Administrative Leave with pay. See Section 10.12
- 1.2 ADMINISTRATIVE LEAVE WITHOUT PAY. Leave without pay granted at the Mayor's discretion after considering the department director's recommendation.
- 1.3 ANNIVERSARY DATE. Anniversary date means the date of appointment or reemployment and is changed as of the date of promotion, demotion, reduction, or change to a different technical occupation group, group role, or manager category in the same pay band or pay opportunity.
- 1.4 ANNUAL LEAVE. Leave with pay granted to an employee, after accrual at a specific rate, with approval of the employee's supervisor.
- 1.5 CASUAL EMPLOYEE. An employee hired to fill a position paid by the hour that may be called on short notice and/or on an occasional basis. Casual employee may also be one who works less than twenty (20) hours a week. A casual employee is paid only for hours worked and does not receive any employment benefits. A casual employee does not have the right to grieve employment decisions.
- 1.6 CLERK. Village Clerk/Treasurer.
- 1.7 CONTINUOUS LENGTH OF SERVICE. Continuous length of service means the length of time for which there have been no breaks in employment as an employee spanning from the employee's Date of Hire, other than annual leave, sick leave, military leave, or authorized leave without pay for less than six (6) months.
- 1.8 CONTRACT EMPLOYEE. Contract employees are FLSA exempt and are unclassified employees and have a contract approved by the governing body. Contract employees serve at the will and pleasure of the governing body. Contract employees are not entitled to grievance procedures or holiday premium pay.
- 1.9 DEMOTION. An employee may be demoted to a position for which the employee is qualified when the employee would otherwise be terminated. The demotion may be a result of funding shortages. An employee who does not possess the necessary ability to render satisfactory performance in the position presently held may be demoted. Employees may voluntarily request such a demotion. Demoted employees may receive a reduction in pay, per the Mayor's approval. Only a regular employee demoted due to disciplinary action is entitled to grievance procedures under Section VIII, Grievance Procedures.
- 1.10 DEPARTMENT DIRECTOR. An employee appointed by the governing body to fill a position who has the responsibility of supervising and administrating a department of Village government as determined and designated by the governing body.
- 1.11 DISMISSAL. Dismissal means the involuntary separation or dismissal from employment for disciplinary reasons.
- 1.12 DOMESTIC PARTNER. An individual who has an exclusive and committed relationship with a Village employee and the relationship is the same as, or similar to, a marriage relationship in this state. For purposes of these Rules: 1) domestic partners must have shared a common, primary residence for twelve (12) or more consecutive months, 2) must jointly be responsible for each other's common welfare and share financial obligations, 3) neither can be married or a member of another domestic partnership, 4) both must be at least 18 years of age, and 5) are not related by blood to a degree of closeness that would prevent them from being married to each other in this state.

- 1.13 DUE PROCESS. The right granted to a regular employee to pre- and post disciplinary hearings for actions of suspension, demotion or dismissal.
- 1.14 EXEMPT EMPLOYEES. All executive, administrative and professional employees as those terms are defined in the federal Department of Labor regulations relating to the Fair Labor Standards Act, and whose compensation is based on a fixed salary.
- 1.15 GOVERNING BODY. Board made up of Trustees and the Mayor.
- 1.16 GRANT FUNDED EMPLOYEE. A full or part-time employee hired to fill a position that exists only upon receipt of grant funds. This position is terminable-at-will if funding is not received or upon expiration of the grant agreement.
- 1.17 GRIEVANCE HEARING. A formal hearing conducted at the request of an employee who is grieving a promotion, suspension, demotion, involuntary transfer, or dismissal as set forth in these Personnel Rules and Regulations.
- 1.18 GRIEVANCE. A formal complaint by an employee concerning actions taken by management which result in loss of pay to the employee and/or privileges to the employee including suspension, demotion, involuntary transfer or dismissal.
- 1.19 HEARING OFFICER. The individual who is charged with the responsibility of hearing and deciding allegations of improper promotion, post-disciplinary action matters of demotion, suspension and dismissal.
- 1.20 IMMEDIATE FAMILY. Spouses, domestic partners, children, parents, siblings, grandparents, grandchildren, like in-laws, and like step-relationships and persons with legal custodial relationships.
- 1.21 LAYOFF. The involuntary separation of an employee from service without fault on the part of the employee, due to the abolition of a position, reorganization, lack of work, or lack of funds.
- 1.22 MEDICAL DISABILITY DISMISSAL. The dismissal of an employee from Village employment when the employee is unable to perform the essential functions of the position with reasonable accommodation(s) that do not impose undue hardship upon the Village, due to a medical condition, when there is corroborating documentation of this condition from a licensed health-care professional. Although Medical Disability Dismissal is not disciplinary in nature, employees are nonetheless entitled to participate in the Village's predetermination and grievance procedures if they are subject to dismissal.
- 1.23 PART-TIME EMPLOYEE. An employee who works more than twenty (20) hours and less than forty (40) hours per week.
- 1.24 PRE-DISCIPLINARY HEARING. A hearing conducted by the Mayor or his/her designee before the imposition of the disciplinary actions of suspension, demotion or dismissal.
- 1.25 PROBATIONARY EMPLOYEE. A full-time or part-time employee hired to fill a regular position that has not yet completed the six (6) month probationary period of employment during which time the employee is terminable-at-will. During this probationary period the supervisor is required to evaluate the employee on at least a bi-monthly basis.
- 1.26 PROMOTION. A promotion is the change of an employee from a position in one classification usually to a position in a classification with a higher salary range.
- 1.27 REGULAR EMPLOYEE, Full-time: An employee who has successfully completed probation with a work schedule of at least forty (40) hours per week. Part-time: An employee who has successfully completed probation with a work schedule of more than twenty but less than forty (40) hours per week.
- 1.28 RESIGNATION. Resignation means the voluntary separation of an employee from service.

- 1.29 SAFETY-SENSITIVE or SECURITY-SENSITIVE POSITION. A safety-sensitive or security-sensitive position is a position approved as such by the governing body, including a supervisory or managerial position in which impairment by drug or alcohol use would constitute an immediate and direct threat to public health or safety and includes, but is not limited to, law enforcement officers, public works employees who regularly drive to pick up trash and to repair utilities, have access to confidential information and/or receive calls for public service, and employees who regularly transport other people as their principal job.
- 1.30 SICK LEAVE. Leave with pay granted to employees when personal illness, injury, prearranged medical or dental examination, quarantine, therapy, counseling or other necessary treatment keeps the employee from performing the duties of the position or when a member of the immediate family is ill, injured or requires treatment for the described reasons.
- 1.31 SUPERVISOR. As designated by the Organizational Chart, Amendment A, to this Policy. For purposes of additional annual leave under Section 10.3 of this Policy, "supervisor" does not refer to department directors who supervise only volunteers.
- 1.32 SUSPENSION. An involuntary leave of absence, with or without pay, for disciplinary reasons, or pending investigation of allegations made against an employee, or for pending determination of the grievance procedure.
- 1.33 TEMPORARY EMPLOYEE. An employee hired to fill a position that will temporarily fill a position that is vacant due to the absence of an employee or for some other requirement. Temporary employment will not exceed a six (6) month period. All temporary employees are terminable-at-will, do not accrue leave, and do not receive employee benefits.
- 1.34 TERM EMPLOYEE. An employee that is hired to fill a position for a specific time period based on governing body funding for a specified period of time, funding source or similar situation, not to exceed two years in duration.
- 1.35 TRANSFER. The voluntary or involuntary movement of an employee, from one department or office to another department or office in the Village service.
- 1.36 UNCLASSIFIED EMPLOYEE (or At-Will Employee). An employee who can be dismissed at any time, with or without cause. The terminable-at-will employees in the Village shall be: probationary employees; temporary employees; contract employees; the Clerk, the Marshal, and any subsequently created positions designated as such. Terminable-at-will employees are not entitled to the grievance procedures provided for in these Rules.

SECTION II: GENERAL PROVISIONS

- **2.1 Position Specifications.** The Village shall establish a set of position specifications for all positions. Position specifications shall include title, tasks, duties, responsibilities and minimum qualifications. They will also specify knowledge, skills, education, and abilities required of applicants.
- 2.2 Purpose. The purpose of these Personnel Rules and Regulations (Rules) is to establish consistent, basic policies and practices concerning relations between the Village and its employees. These Rules further establish the formal grievance procedure available to regular employees to hear their grievances with respect to promotions, demotions, suspensions, Ordinance No. 2016-03

involuntary transfers and dismissal, and provide the method by which a personnel hearing officer is chosen to hear formal grievances. Independent contractors are not subject to the provisions of the Rules.

- 2.3 Scope. Definite rules and regulations cannot be readily formulated for every possible problem and situation. These Rules serves as a general basis and guide for the proper, efficient, and effective management and administration of personnel matters of the employees of the Village. The Rules contained herein replace and supersede all previously issued personnel rules, regulations and ordinances applicable to employees of the Village as the subject matter is covered in these Rules.
- 2.4 Amendment of Rules & Regulations. There shall be no resolution or other action of the governing body or other Village officials that is inconsistent with these Rules, except by amendment of these Rules. The Mayor or Clerk, upon authorization of the Mayor, may issue interpretative memoranda, administrative instructions, and forms that further detail the interpretation of these Rules.
- 2.5 Revision. Proposed revisions of these Policies shall be circulated by the Village Clerk to all employees at least fourteen (14) calendar days in advance of consideration for final approval by the Governing Body. Such notice shall provide opportunity for comment and shall include the date, time, and place of meeting at which the Governing Body intends final considerations. Revisions to these policies shall become effective upon approval by the Governing Body.
- 2.6 Employee Knowledge & Information of Rules & Regulations. The Clerk, shall provide a copy of these Rules to present employees and to all new employees with instructions to read and be familiar with all provisions of these Rules. Employees shall sign for a copy upon receipt.
- 2.7 Equal Employment Opportunity Rules & Regulations. Individuals will not be discriminated against on the grounds of race, age, religion, color, national origin, ancestry, sex, marital status, physical or mental handicap, medical condition, sexual orientation or gender identity, in consideration for employment, promotions, transfers, duration of employment, compensation, terms, conditions, or privileges of employment by the Village.

2.8 Chain of Authority.

The <u>Organizational Chart</u>, establishing the Chain of Authority is attached to this Policy as <u>Amendment A</u> and may be modified or abolished by the governing body.

- 2.9 Conflict Resolution. In order to maintain open communication between the Village and its employees and to ensure that employees' general working concerns, complaints, dissatisfaction, and conflicts are addressed quickly and efficiently, it is declared that employees have the right to present or make known these matters; free from interference, restraint, discrimination, coercion, or reprisal. This provision does not apply to serious complaints such as harassment, dangerous working conditions, workplace violence and discrimination, which are otherwise addressed by the policy.
- 2.9.1 Procedure. Within five (5) working days following the date of incident giving rise to the

conflict, an employee will seek to informally resolve the matter directly with the party or parties involved. If the situation cannot be resolved at that level, the employee will document the incident and attempts to resolve on a form approved by the governing body, which should include the date, time, and place of the meeting, the parties in attendance, a statement of the problem, and a summary of the discussion including any proposed resolution.

Within ten (10) working days following the initial attempt to resolve, the employee will submit this documentation to the Mayor. The Mayor will investigate as s/he deems appropriate. Within ten (10) working days of receiving documentation from the employee, the Mayor will issue a written decision reflecting his or her findings and suggestions to all parties involved.

If the Mayor's input is not satisfactory, the employee may submit the matter to the governing body within ten (10) working days of the Mayor's decision on a form approved by the governing body and attach thereto the existing documentation. The governing body, as soon as practicable, may investigate and render its own decision reflecting findings and suggestions. The governing body will be the final source of review of any unresolved conflict.

In the absence of written extension of time limits for good cause, failure to meet deadlines by the employee will be considered an abandonment of the issue. If the employee resigns from Village employment during the time a matter is being investigated, the investigation will be terminated.

2.10 Conflict with Collective Bargaining Agreements. If any provision of this Resolution is in conflict with a written Employee Agreement duly adopted by the governing body pursuant to the Public Employee Bargaining Act [NMSA 1978, §§10-7E-1 to 10-7E-26], the terms of the Collective Bargaining Agreement shall control.

2.11 Code of Ethics.

- A. The ethical village employee shall:
 - 1. Properly administer the affairs of the village.
 - 2. Promote decisions that only benefit the public interest.
 - 3. Actively promote public confidence in village government.
 - 4. Keep safe all funds and other properties of the village.
 - 5. Conduct and perform the duties of the office diligently and promptly dispose of the business of the village.
 - 6. Maintain a positive image to pass constant public scrutiny.
 - 7. Evaluate all decisions so that the best service or product is obtained at a minimal cost without sacrificing quality and fiscal responsibility.
 - 8. Inject the prestige of the office into everyday dealings with the public employees and associates.
 - 9. Maintain a respectful attitude toward employees, other public officials, colleagues and associates.
 - 10. Effectively and efficiently work with governmental agencies, political subdivisions and other organizations in order to further the interest of the village.
 - 11. Faithfully comply with all laws and regulations applicable to the village and impartially apply them to everyone.

- 12. Not allow children in designated work areas, particularly potentially dangerous areas or Village vehicles.
- B. The ethical village official shall not:
 - 1. Engage in outside interests that are not compatible with the impartial and objective performance of his or her duties.
 - 2. Improperly influence or attempt to influence other officials to act in his or her benefit.
 - 3. Accept anything of value from any source that is offered to influence his or her action as a public official.
 - 4. Conduct personal or commercial business while on duty.
 - 5. Divulge legally confidential information acquired by virtue of employment.
 - 6. Allow members of the public to use village property, equipment, or materials for personal use; including allowing unauthorized passengers while operating a village vehicle.
 - 7. Commit any dishonest or fraudulent act against the village, including falsifying any village document.
 - 8. The ethical village official accepts the responsibility that his or her mission is that of servant and steward to the public.

SECTION III: RECRUITMENT AND SELECTION

- 3.1 Purpose. It is the policy of the Village to select and recruit the best qualified and the best-suited persons for all positions in an open and competitive manner, to ensure no discrimination and to ensure equal employment opportunity for all applicants and employees. The Village will comply with all applicable federal and state laws and regulations.
- 3.2 Order of Preference. The Village may recruit internally before or contemporaneously with publically announcing an open position pursuant to Section 3.3 as follows:
- (1) former Village employees returning from military leave of absence:
- (2) present employees;
- (3) former Village employees who were terminated due to job abolition and/or a reduction in force;
- (4) former employees who left employment with the Village in good standing;

All applicants who meet the above description must be fully qualified for the position pursuant to Section 3.5.

3.3 Recruitment of Applicants. The department director shall notify the Mayor and Village Clerk of the position to be filled. The Clerk shall issue job announcements through such media deemed appropriate to ensure open and competitive recruitment of individuals with sufficient time to ensure reasonable opportunity for persons to apply. The Clerk shall submit

Ordinance №. 2016-03

announcements and receive all applications through the Village Office. All publications for job announcements shall include reference to the Village as "An Equal Opportunity Employer".

- 3.4 Temporarily Filling Vacant Positions. Vacant positions may be filled without public announcement by temporary employees on a temporary basis to replace regular employees on leave and pending the selection of a regular employee for a position or otherwise for a period not to exceed six months.
- 3.5 Best Qualified & Best-Suited Applicant Determinations. The best qualified and best-suited applicants are determined by the Mayor or his/her designee based on minimum qualifications of education, experience, abilities, skills and past work experience as specified in written position specifications for each position. Personal interviews shall be conducted with at least three (3) applicants, or if less than three applications are received, all applicants shall be interviewed. Further, the Mayor or his/her designee may inquire of prior employers and references provided by the applicant as well as impartially test, written or orally, the applicants.
- 3.6 Selection. The Mayor will submit to the governing body up to three (3) of the highest ranking candidates and, upon request, advise the governing body of additional candidates meeting the minimum requirements for the position.

The governing body will make final selection of the successful candidate. Upon notification of the selection, the Mayor will extend the offer of employment to the candidate and the Clerk will notify unsuccessful candidates as soon as practicable. The Clerk shall keep on file all recruitment and selection records of all applicants for a minimum of one (1) year following the date of receipt of application.

- 3.7 New Employee Orientation. The Clerk will conduct an orientation for new employees. On the employee's first day at work, he or she will report to the Clerk for orientation. Orientation will include an explanation of the benefits available to employees, the completion of the necessary employment forms, and the employee will sign for a copy of this Policy. Upon completion of orientation, the employee will be directed to the direct supervisor. The supervisor will acquaint the employee with the physical environment of the work area, review any technical rules applicable, and explain the employee's duties and practices, including hazardous materials.
- **3.8 Pre-Selection Prohibited.** Posted and advertised positions shall not be promised to any person prior to recruitment and selection to ensure the integrity and fairness of the selection process.
- 3.9 Ineligibility for Hire and Rehire. Applicants may be considered ineligible for hire or rehire by the Village if the applicant has:
 - A. knowingly made any false statement or omission on the employment application;
 - B. not met the requirements of the position;
 - C. failed to complete pre-employment drug and alcohol screening or physical examinations or other requirements as directed by the Village, except that an applicant not meeting drug and alcohol screening testing may reapply after a one-year period. An applicant

- who has failed a physical exam due to a pre-existing correctable medical condition may reapply at any time after the condition is corrected;
- D. not met the criteria for insurance or bonding as required by Village or state law;
- E. been dismissed from Village service as a disciplinary measure in five (5) years prior to the date of application;
- F. not been certified by a physician that the applicant can perform the physical requirements or the essential requirements of the position;
- G. does not have or cannot obtain a valid, non-interlock New Mexico Driver's License if the position requires use of Village vehicles;
- H. been convicted of a felony as described in NMSA 1978, §28-2-1, et seq. or convicted of a felony or infamous crime as defined in NMSA 1978, §10-1-3 and by its nature conflicts with the duties and responsibilities of the position; and,
- I. the above list is not necessarily exhaustive and may not include all of the reasons that would make an applicant ineligible for hire or rehire.
- 3.10 Testing. The Village may require an applicant to submit to testing for certain bona fide occupational qualifications to determine employment eligibility. This may include, without limitation pre-employment physical and drug and alcohol screening examinations for all but elected officials.

SECTION IV: CHANGES IN EMPLOYMENT STATUS

- **4.1 Change in Employment Status.** Any change in employment status must be ultimately approved by the governing body.
- **4.2 Promotion.** The Village encourages the professional growth of its employees and rewards the initiative, creativity, effort, commitment, and diligence of its employees through the promotional process. Village employees are encouraged to take advantage of promotional opportunities and apply for higher paying positions for which they qualify.
- 4.3 Evaluation Period. Regular employees who are promoted or voluntarily transferred between Departments to a vacant position will be placed in an evaluation period. An evaluation period is for ninety (90) days. If performance while on the evaluation period is deemed unsatisfactory, in writing, by the department director or Mayor, the employee may be returned to his/her previous position if that position is available; placed in another vacant position for which the employee is qualified; or dismissed at the discretion of the governing body if no such positions are available. Employees being transferred back to previous positions receive the same pay received before their promotion.
- **4.4 Demotion**. An employee may be, but is not required to be, demoted to a position for which the employee is qualified when the employee would otherwise be dismissed because the employee's position is being abolished due to lack of funds or lack of work and there are no appropriate vacancies at the same level; when the employee's job is being reclassified; when the employee does not demonstrate the necessary ability to render satisfactory performance in the

Ordinance №. 2016-03

position presently held; or when the employee voluntarily requests such a demotion, provided there is a position available.

4.5 Transfers

- A. General Transfer. Employees may be moved from one position to another of the same grade and pay range either voluntarily or involuntarily. An employee may be transferred if it is in the best interest of the Village. Involuntary transfers are not grievable. Shifting department or office needs may require that an employee be temporarily or permanently transferred from one geographic location to another within a department. An employee may be transferred from one position to another position at the same salary range within a department or office. If such a transfer involves a probationary employee, time served in the former position shall be credited toward achievement of regular full-time status and salary increases, accumulated annual leave and sick leave shall be retained. The Mayor must approve all transfers.
- B. <u>Voluntary Transfers between Departments</u>. An employee who voluntarily transfers from one department to a vacant position in another department may be required to accept the new position at its entry level salary depending on his/her experience and qualifications required for the new position.
- C. Medical Transfer. An employee who has been certified by a licensed physician as being physically unable to perform the duties of the employee's current position may be transferred as reasonable accommodation to an available position in which the physician certifies the employee is able to work, and for which the employee is qualified to perform. If no such position is available, the employee is subject to the leave without pay provisions of these Rules.
- **4.6 Resignation**. An employee voluntarily resigning shall submit in writing to the department director, the Clerk, or the Mayor a two-week minimum notice of resignation. An employee's final paycheck may be withheld pending submission of a written notice of resignation. Unless unique circumstances exist, failure to provide timely written notice may be grounds for refusal of future employment with the Village. Unauthorized absence from work for a period of three (3) consecutive regularly scheduled working days shall be considered a voluntary resignation.
- 4.7 Layoff Procedure. Upon directive of the Governing Body, the Mayor shall make the determination for layoffs after consulting with department directors. When layoffs of more than one employee are required, layoffs shall be determined using the following criteria:
 - A. Position in order of priority:
 - 1. Temporary employees,
 - 2. Probationary employees,
 - 3. Casual employees,
 - 4. Part-time employees;
 - B. Performance of the employee compared to other employees being laid off in the same or similar positions;
 - C. Value of the employee's position to the critical operation of the Village or department, such as safety-sensitive or security-sensitive positions;
 - D. Length of continuous service with the Village; and

- E. Funding source.
- 4.8 Layoff Return Privileges. Any full-time or part-time regular employee who is laid off and returns within twelve (12) months of layoff shall not have to serve a probationary period if the employee return to his/her previous position and the probationary period has been served. A laid off-returning employee will be credited for all unused sick leave remaining and not compensated for at the time of layoff if the employee returns within the twelve (12) month period. Layoff privileges end:
 - A. Twelve (12) months after the effective layoff date;
 - B. After an employee has refused employment in a position for which the employee is qualified and/or for which the pay rate is the same or higher than the position previously held; or
 - C. When a laid off employee accepts another position with the Village. A laid off employee accepting another position with the Village shall serve the required evaluation period.
- 4.9 Medical Disability Dismissal. Employees shall be involuntarily terminated upon completion of the twelve week family/medical leave if the employee is physically unable to perform the essential duties of the employee's position with reasonable accommodation(s) that do not impose undue hardship upon the Village, as certified by a qualified, licensed physician. The provisions of this subsection are subject to the provisions regarding Workers' Compensation laws and "On the Job Injury Leave" found in Sections 10.13 and 10.14 of these Rules.
- **4.10 Reinstatement**. Individuals that are reinstated as regular employees to the same or like position are not entitled to any previous benefits such as sick leave which may have been accrued during previous employment with the Village except as provided in Section 7.

SECTION V: CONDITIONS OF EMPLOYMENT

- 5.1 Probationary Period for New Hires. An employee hired to fill a position, including temporary employees who had previously filled the position, shall serve a probationary period of six (6) months, beginning on the first day of work, during which time the employee is terminable-at-will.
 - A. Law enforcement officers in the Marshal's Office shall serve a one (1) year probationary period if hired as uncertified, beginning on the first day of work, during which time the employees are terminable-at-will. If a law enforcement officer is not certified prior to hiring, the law enforcement officer must obtain law enforcement certification within one year of employment. Uncertified law enforcement officers shall be terminated on the sixmonth anniversary of hire if they are not accepted or enrolled in a basic police officer training program certified by the Law Enforcement Academy. Certified law enforcement officers will serve a six (6) month probationary period.
 - B. The probationary period is an integral part of the evaluation process and is utilized for observing the employee's performance and obtaining the most effective adjustment of a new employee to the position. Employees will be evaluated at least bi-monthly during the

- probationary period. The employee must achieve a satisfactory performance or better by the end of the probationary period before the employee can become a regular employee entitled to all of the rights and benefits of that status.
- C. If the employee satisfactorily completes the probationary period, the employee will become a regular employee. If the employee does not satisfactorily complete the probationary period, the employee may be dismissed, or upon the recommendation of the Mayor with final approval of the governing body, the probationary period may be extended for a period of ninety (90) days.

A probationary employee:

- A. can be dismissed, without cause, at any point during the probationary period;
- B. is not eligible for personal leave;
- C. cannot grieve disciplinary actions;
- D. is allowed to use sick leave as soon as it is accrued with approval of supervisor, but may not accrue annual leave until the probationary period is satisfactorily completed;
- E. is not paid for accrued sick leave upon termination;
- F. is eligible for health insurance.
- **5.2 Former Village Employees Hired to a Position**. A former Village employee re-hired in the same or like position, or re-hired at any time to fill a new position, shall serve the required probationary period.

5.3 Personnel Conduct

- A. <u>Employee Behavior</u>. The Village expects that the behavior of each of its employees shall be proper and above reproach. Conduct that interferes with the Village's operations, that brings discredit to the Village, or that is generally offensive to the public or fellow employees will not be tolerated.
- B. <u>Attendance and Punctuality</u>. All Village employees are expected to adhere to their work schedules with regularity and punctuality. There may be times, however, when employees will be unable to report for work, or to report on time due to illness, accident, or an emergency situation. Such occurrences should be kept to a minimum.
- C. <u>Personal Appearance</u>. In order to project the proper image to the public, it is essential that all employees be neatly groomed, bathed, and tastefully dressed at all times. Supervisors shall determine the appropriate attire for employees. Employees who fail to follow the established guidelines shall be subject to disciplinary action.
- D. <u>Public Relations</u>. All employees shall deal with the public and fellow employees in a patient, courteous, and helpful manner and shall represent the Village in a positive way.

5.4 Permitted Political Activities. All employees:

- A. may engage in political activity on their own time;
- B. are encouraged to register to vote, and to exercise the right to vote;

- C. have a right to express their opinion on all political subjects and candidates;
- D. may serve as convention delegates;
- E. may sign nominating petitions and make voluntary contributions to political organizations; and
- F. may serve as an election or poll official, but must take unpaid administrative leave to do so.

5.5 Prohibited Political Activities. All employees, department directors and elected officials are prohibited from:

- A. Using official authority or influence for the purpose of interfering with or affecting the result of an election or a nomination for office, or for any other political purpose.
- B. Directly or indirectly coercing, attempting to coerce, commanding or advising a state or local official or employee to pay, lend, or contribute anything of value to a party, committee or organization, agency, or person for a political purpose.
- C. Threatening to deny promotions to any employee who does not vote for certain candidates, requiring employees to contribute to a political fund, influencing subordinate employees to buy tickets to political fund-raisers and similar events, advising employees to take part in political activity and matters of a similar nature.
- D. Engaging in political activity while on duty.
- E. Using any Village-owned equipment, supplies, vehicles, space or property for political purposes.

5.6 Public/Political Office

- A. Employees covered by the provisions of the Hatch Act [5 U.S.C. Sections 1501 to 1508] may not be candidates for partisan political office elections.
- B. A prospective candidate for office must self-report to the Office of the Special Counsel of the Department of Justice for a determination as to whether the prospective candidate is covered by the Act, and whether the candidacy and continued employment with the Village violates the Hatch Act. The prospective candidate must at all times comport with the requirements of the Hatch Act as the Act may be interpreted by the Office of the Special Counsel.
- C. Employees may be candidates for nonpartisan political office, subject to the restriction set forth in subsection B of this section.
- D. Being a local school board member or a member of any post-secondary educational institution's board shall not be construed as holding political office.
- E. Employees may not hold a Village political office and be a regular full-time, or at-will full-time, employee with the Village.
- 5.7 Nepotism. In addition to following NMSA 1978, Sections 10-1-10 and 10-1-11, in order to avoid the practice or appearance of nepotism in employment, near-relatives shall not work in the same department when there is a supervisory relationship between them.
 - A. Near-relatives, as used in this ordinance, includes father/mother and spouse, son/daughter and spouse, grandparents, grandchildren and spouse, uncle/aunt and spouse, first cousin and spouse, nephew/niece and spouse, brother/sister and spouse. This also includes

- unrelated persons sharing a spousal/domestic partner relationship as well as adopted, step relatives in the relationships listed above.
- B. When there is a change in assignment or relationships among Village employees, which lead to the supervision of or by other near-relatives, the employee must inform the elected official or department director in writing within five (5) working days. The elected official and department director, subject to the approval of the Mayor, will remove the employee from the supervision of a near relative within five (5) working days. Such action may include involuntary transfer of the employee to another position, demotion of the supervisor or termination of the employee. The change in supervision will be documented in both employees' files.
- **5.8 Conflict Ban.** No employee shall engage in any business or transaction or accept private employment or other public employment which is incompatible with the proper discharge of the employee's responsibilities, or which gives the appearance of impropriety, or is prohibited by federal, state or county law or village policy.
- **5.9 Outside Employment.** Employees may not, directly or indirectly, engage in any outside employment or financial interest which may conflict, in the Village's opinion, with the best interests of the Village or interfere with the employee's ability to perform his/her assigned Village job. Examples include, but are not limited to, outside employment which:
 - A. Prevents the employee from being available for work beyond normal working hours, such as emergencies or peak work periods, when such availability is a regular part of the employee's job;
 - B. Is conducted during the employee's work hours;
 - C. Utilizes Village telephones, computers, supplies, or any other resources, facilities or equipment;
 - D. Constitutes employment, contractual commitment or self-employment which conflicts with Section 14.11, below; or
 - E. May reasonably be perceived as a conflict of interest, gives the appearance of impropriety or otherwise discredits public service.

An employee who chooses to have an additional job, contractual commitment or self-employment may do so, provided s/he provides prior notification to his/her department director. With the input of the supervisor(s), the Mayor is authorized to give prior approval to the employee to engage in the proposed occupation. If, after accepting outside employment, situations arise which could interfere with the employee's job, the employee needs to immediately report these situations to his/her department director.

5.10 Workplace & Sexual Harassment.

A. The Village is committed to taking reasonable steps to provide a professional working environment free from all forms of harassment, whether based on sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, race, color, religion, national origin, age, disability or any other protected classification. Although this section focuses on sexual harassment, it applies equally to all forms of harassment based on a protected classification and the procedures described in this policy shall be followed for all such harassment. This policy also applies when a

- Village employee is subject to harassment in the workplace by someone outside the Village.
- B. All Village employees and members of the public have a right to be free from harassment from employees on official duty for the Village. Village employees are forbidden from engaging in harassing conduct in the workplace. Employees are also forbidden from engaging in conduct outside of work that creates a hostile work environment at work. Any act of harassment based upon a protected classification is a violation of village policy.
- C. Definition: According to the EEOC, sexual harassment is any unwelcome sexually oriented behavior, demand, comment or physical contact initiated by any individual at the work place when:
 - 1. Submission to such conduct is made either explicitly or implicitly, a term or condition of an individual's employment;
 - 2. Submission to, or rejection of, such conduct by an individual is used as the basis for employment decisions/opportunities affecting such individual, or
 - 3. Such conduct has the purpose or effect of substantially interfering with an individual's work performance, or creating an intimidating, hostile or offensive working environment.

5.11 Responsibility to Report Harassment.

Any employee who believes they are a victim of harassment should first confront the person or persons responsible for the offensive behavior and indicate that it is unwelcome and should be stopped. The employee also has an obligation to promptly report the matter to their department director. All employees who observe, or become aware of harassment, also have an obligation to bring the matter to the attention of the applicable department director, even if they are not the victim of harassment.

- A. Investigation of Complaints. It is the Village's intent to provide a fair process for investigating and resolving complaints of harassment. The Village will investigate all reports of alleged harassment. Information associated with the investigation will be kept confidential, to the extent possible, and consistent with the Village's obligation to investigate promptly and thoroughly. All employees are required to cooperate with any investigation by the Village in response to an allegation of harassment. Refusal to cooperate in an investigation may result in disciplinary action, up to and including termination.
- B. Appeal. Any affected employee dissatisfied with the conclusion or results of an investigation, or with any corrective measures taken, may appeal the decision to the Mayor. Any such appeal should be in writing and must include the nature of the employee's dissatisfaction with the conclusions or results of the investigation. Any qualifying disciplinary appeal must follow the grievance process.
- C. Protection Against Retaliation. The Village will not retaliate against an individual who reports sexual harassment in good faith and such retaliation in and of itself is grounds for disciplinary action, up to and including termination without prior progressive discipline. Retaliation is a serious violation of this policy and should be reported immediately.
- D. Discipline. Unlawful harassment, including sexual harassment, of employees, or members of the public, may be cause for dismissal. If the Village determines that harassment has

- occurred or that counseling, training, disciplinary measures or termination are appropriate, it will take appropriate measures to correct the problem following disciplinary procedures. Serious cases of harassment constitute cause for termination without prior progressive discipline. Employees who knowingly make false allegations of sexual harassment may be subject to disciplinary action.
- E. Vendors and Customers. Employees should report sexual harassment from vendors, customers, other village employees and the general public utilizing this Policy.

SECTION VI. PERFORMANCE EVALUATIONS

- 6.1 Objectives. The main objective of a performance evaluation program is to create and maintain a climate of mutual understanding and respect between supervisors and their employees. Such a climate is conducive to open communication and provides the motivation for employees to put forth their best efforts. Supervisors must also establish a relationship that is supportive of their employees and one that aids in their growth and development.
- **6.2 Probationary Employees.** Probationary employees will be evaluated pursuant to Section 5.1. It is imperative that the evaluation process be completed prior to the end of the employee's sixth month date. It is this evaluation that may determine whether or not the employee will be retained and granted regular status, whether the period of probation will be extended, or whether the employee will be dismissed.

6.3 Regular Employees.

- A. Annual Evaluations/Exceptions. Employees other than probationary employees shall be evaluated at least annually, ideally on or about the employee's anniversary date and may be evaluated upon the following conditions:
 - 1. A change of status.
 - 2. Along with a recommendation of any type of salary increase, including step increases if available.
 - 3. Demotion, suspension or corrective action.
 - 4. Any other time that a supervisor wishes to make the performance of an employee a matter of record.
- B. Forms. Performance Evaluation forms will be promulgated and approved by the governing body with input from supervisors.
- C. Evaluation. The employee will complete the Performance Evaluation form as a Self-Evaluation and return it to the supervisor on or before the date designated by the supervisor. The supervisor will then complete the Performance Evaluation and will notify the employee of the date, time, and place of the meeting to review the evaluation with the employee. At this meeting, the supervisor(s), the employee, and the Mayor if available, will discuss the evaluation of the he employee's performance since the last evaluation, and will jointly establish and set forth on the Performance Evaluation form the critical goals, objectives, and major areas of accountability upon which the

Ordinance №. 2016-03

- employee's performance will be evaluated during the next evaluation period. When rating an employee's performance, the supervisor must clearly state the reason for the rating, citing specific facts relating to the standards used to measure performance. All parties present will sign both forms and cause them to be placed in the personnel file by the Clerk.
- D. Job Descriptions. A copy of the job description will be attached to the Performance Evaluation form. Job descriptions must include use of Personal Protection Equipment (PPE) if required by the nature of the job. During the evaluation process, the employee and the supervisor(s) shall review the job description. If any changes are necessary, they will be submitted to the Clerk who will present the revised job description to the governing body for final approval. If no changes are required, the copy of the job description shall be returned to the Clerk marked "Received—No Change".
- E. Rebuttal. The employee may submit a written rebuttal statement to the performance evaluation that will be attached to and become a part of the performance evaluation. The rebuttal shall be submitted within ten (10) days of the evaluation.
- F. Unsatisfactory Evaluation. In the event a regular employee receives an overall evaluation of unsatisfactory performance, the employee shall be warned that the failure to meet reasonable performance standards of the position within a set time period, not to exceed ninety (90) days, may result in dismissal. This process does not apply to probationary evaluation.
- G. Pay Increases. Dependent on allocation of funds by the governing body, regular employees who meet or exceed expectations are eligible for pay increases, while employees who are not meeting expectations are not so eligible.

SECTION VII: BASIS FOR EMPLOYEE DISCIPLINE

- 7.1 Discipline. Disciplinary actions for employees are based on just cause, in order to promote the efficiency of the services rendered by the Village and the operation of its respective departments and offices. Disciplinary actions will be consistent with governing laws and regulations and will be taken without regard to race, age, religion, color, national origin, ancestry, sex, sexual orientation, physical or mental handicap or medical condition. No employee will be disciplined for refusing to perform an unlawful act.
- 7.2 Definition of Just Cause. Just cause is defined as any conduct, action or inaction arising from or directly connected with the employee's work, which is inconsistent with the employee's obligation to the Village and reflects the employee's disregard of the Village's interest. Just cause includes, but is not limited to, inefficiency, incompetence, misconduct, negligence, insubordination, performance which continues to be inadequate after reasonable efforts have been made to correct the performance problems, or conviction of a felony or misdemeanor involving moral turpitude and the misdemeanor conviction directly relates to the employee's particular job, trade, or profession.
- 7.3 Progressive Discipline. An employee shall be progressively disciplined whenever warranted. All actions involving substandard work performance, leading up to and including dismissal, require documented progressive discipline. The step of corrective action used depends Ordinance No. 2016-03

on the severity of the infraction and the employee's previous work record. Because of the serious nature of some infractions, the first disciplinary action may be suspension or dismissal. Typically, the third reprimand; including verbal, written, suspension, demotion, unsatisfactory performance evaluation, or any combination thereof within a twelve (12) month period, will result in dismissal.

- 7.4 Disciplinary Action by Mayor or Supervisor. The Mayor and his or her designee, and department directors have the authority to discipline an employee under their supervision. Copies of any written disciplinary action must be furnished to the Clerk's office for placement in the employee's file, with evidence of the employee's receipt of the action.
- 7.4.1 Verbal Reprimand. A verbal reprimand is used for minor infractions to inform the employee that his/her actions, behavior or conduct needs to change. Employees should not receive repeated verbal reprimands for the same or similar behavior; rather, discipline should be progressive. Supervisors will keep written notations of verbal reprimands, and will place the written notation of the verbal reprimand in the employee's personnel file. Causes for verbal reprimands include, but are not limited to:
 - A. substandard or unsatisfactory work performance;
 - B. repeated absence or tardiness;
 - C. misconduct on the job;
 - D. failure to meet and/or maintain job requirements as set forth in the job description, especially including the failure to properly and consistently use PPE if required;
 - E. violation any personnel rules, policies, or regulations, including rules of a particular department within the Village;
 - F. violation of a professional code of ethics accepted by those in the same profession as an employee and as stated in this policy;
 - G. non-cooperation by an employee with fellow employees or other personal conduct which substantially interferes with the performance of his/her or another employee's work;
 - H. failure to adhere to an established work schedule:
 - I. violation of Section XII of this Policy;
 - J. excessive personal cell phone usage; and
 - K. failure to obtain authorization for overtime.
- 7.4.2 Written Reprimand. An employee shall receive a written reprimand because the deficiency or infraction is of a greater degree than that for which a verbal reprimand may be used, or if a verbal reprimand was not effective. Causes for written reprimands include, but are not limited to:
 - A. the causes listed for verbal reprimands, above;
 - B. excessive absence or tardiness;
 - C. sleeping on the job;
 - D. negligence in the performance of duty including negligence in the operation of Village vehicles or equipment;
 - E. negligence or failure to adhere to established safety rules or regulations as well as willful unsafe conduct;

- F. insubordination and failure to comply with the lawful orders of a supervisor including the refusal to accept after hours assignments;
- G. unauthorized absence from work:
- H. harassment;
- I. failure to report duty injuries, accidents or vehicle collisions;
- J. failure to follow the chain of command within a department;
- K. unauthorized use or abuse of Village property (e.g. phones, cell phones, computers, vehicles, equipment, etc.).
- L. being untruthful when asked about any work related activities by a supervisor;
- M. abuse of sick leave, including use of sick leave on a day for which vacation or other leave has been denied;
- N. failure to follow a departmental SOP; and
- O. violation of the Code of Ethics (Section 2.10).

Written reprimands for an employee's work performance or conduct shall be placed in the employee's personnel file after providing the employee with a copy of the statement. The employee will be asked to acknowledge having read the comments by signing the statement. If the employee refuses to sign, said refusal to sign shall be noted on the document by the employee's elected official or department director, and a witness shall attest in writing that the statement was presented for signature to the employee, who refused to sign. A supervisor's signature, witness' signature, or employee's signature indicates that the employee received the statement, but does not necessarily indicate concurrence with its content. In addition, the elected official or department director may read the letter of reprimand to the employee. The employee may respond with a written rebuttal within ten (10) days after the document was entered into the personnel file, which shall also be placed in the employee's personnel file. The placement of a written reprimand in an employee's file is not grievable.

- 7.5 Suspension. The Mayor or his designee may suspend an employee until the next regular meeting of the governing body at which such meeting the governing body will approve or disapprove the suspension if time has passed for the employee to file a Grievance; temporarily approve or disapprove the suspension if time has not passed for the employee to file a Grievance; or, appoint a hearing officer, conduct a grievance hearing, or schedule a grievance hearing for an employee who has filed a Grievance.
- 7.5.1. An employee may be suspended without pay for a single serious offense or for continued inadequate job performance or misconduct after previous attempt(s) to correct the conduct have failed. Such suspension will not exceed two-hundred forty (240) hours. Suspension of an employee is subject to the formal grievance procedures. Causes for suspension include but are not limited to:
 - A. the causes listed for verbal and written reprimands, above;
 - B. continuous documented instances of poor performance;
 - C. negligent damage to property and/or person(s);
 - D. physical or mental unfitness for duty;
 - E. consumption or possession of alcohol or controlled substances on-duty or on Village property or in Village vehicles;
 - F. fighting while on-duty or on Village property;

- G. harassment:
- H. sexual harassment;
- I. failure to report confiscation or loss of driver's license when required as condition of employment;
- J. operation of a Village vehicle or a private vehicle while on Village business without a valid driver's license; and
- K. unlawful carrying or possession of a firearm unless authorized by state law or county policy.
- L. being under the influence of alcohol or controlled substance including illegal drugs as well as abuse of prescription drugs. See Section 11.
- M. Knowingly making any false statement or omission to a supervisor regarding work-related activities.
- 7.6 Demotion. An employee may be demoted for continued inadequate job performance after previous attempt(s) to correct the conduct have failed, provided that there exists a lower job position in the Village and the employee is capable of performing such a job. The demotion of an eligible employee is subject to the formal grievance procedures. A demotion may require a decrease in salary.
- 7.7 Dismissal. The Mayor or his designee may dismiss an employee until the next regular meeting of the governing body at which such meeting the governing body will approve or disapprove the dismissal if time has passed for the employee to file a Grievance; temporarily approve or disapprove the dismissal if time has not passed for the employee to file a Grievance; or, appoint a hearing officer, conduct a grievance hearing, or schedule a grievance hearing for an employee who has filed a Grievance.
- 7.7.1 The governing body may conduct or order an investigation, formal or informal, into employee conduct potentially warranting dismissal under this policy; and, either dismiss the employee by a majority vote of all members, or, if the employee is subject to this Policy, appoint a predetermination hearing officer, and by majority vote of all members, dismiss an employee subject to the grievance procedures herein.
- 7.7.2 Dismissal is the final consequence when progressive discipline has failed to change unacceptable behavior or performance, or when the employee has engaged in other behavior that is of a serious nature that is unacceptable for Village employees. The dismissal of an employee is subject to the formal grievance procedures. Causes for dismissal include, but are not limited to:
 - A. all causes listed for the previous disciplinary actions, if such causes continue after attempts or correction have failed;
 - B. acceptance of a bribe, gratuity, gift, or kick-back;
 - C. abuse of official position or authority for personal profit or advantage;
 - D. theft, abuse or intentional destruction of Village property, including electronic media or data;
 - E. unauthorized disclosure of confidential information from Village records or documents as set forth by applicable state law; falsification, destruction or unauthorized use of Village records, reports, or other Village data, including electronic media or data;

- F. being convicted of a felony or a misdemeanor involving moral turpitude and the criminal conviction directly relates to the particular job, trade, or profession;
- G. being convicted of a felony or a misdemeanor involving moral turpitude and the criminal conviction does not directly relate to the particular job, trade, or profession, if the Village determines after investigation that the person so convicted has not been sufficiently rehabilitated to warrant the public trust;
- H. falsification of Village employment application, health history forms or any other document used in the employment process;
- I. serious acts of negligence causing damage to Village property or injury to an employee;
- J. conduct unbecoming an employee of the Village;
- K. engaging in conduct prohibited under the Village's Drug-Free Workplace Policy as provided in Section 11, below;
- L. insubordination or refusal to carry out reasonable directives;
- M. failure to meet standards of substance abuse rehabilitation programs;
- N. loss of license or certification necessary to legally perform the duties of the employee's position.
- O. determination of Hatch Act violation by Office of Special Counsel;
- P. behavior that demonstrates deliberate violations of policy, wrongful intent, evil design, or so as to reveal intentional and substantial disregard of the Village 's interests, or of employee's duties and obligations to the Village of Magdalena.
- Q. willful falsification of, or misrepresentation on, any work records; falsifying data or information requested by the Village; forgery or inappropriate alteration of Village records or other Village documents (including written or audio or audio-visual media).
- 7.8 Examples Not Inclusive. The above examples are typical of the types of infractions sometimes encountered but are not inclusive of all situations that may arise. The Village reserves the right to exercise judgment and render disciplinary action or dismissal as deemed appropriate based on the circumstances of each case.
- 7.9 Pre-Determination (Loudermill) Hearing. Regular employees shall receive a predetermination hearing prior to possible disciplinary action for cause or other action that may result in suspension without pay, demotion, and loss of pay, or involuntary transfer or dismissal. Prior to delivery of the written notice to the employee, the Village representative shall review the cause for such action and may require the proposed level of discipline be increased or decreased based on policy and past action.
- 7.10 Written Notice. The employee shall be presented with the with written notification of the intent to conduct a pre-determination hearing at least five (5) working days in advance of the hearing date. The written notification shall explain the reasons for the hearing, the proposed discipline, the employee's right to attend the pre-determination hearing, a list of all evidence and/or witness to be introduced supporting the Village's position, the time, place and date of the pre-determination hearing and the employee's right to respond to the proposed action. The time, place and date of the pre-determination hearing can be revised upon the written agreement of the parties.
- 7.13 Immediate Suspension with Pay. In cases where Village property, other employees or citizens or their property are at risk because of the employee's actions, the Mayor or in his/her

absence, an appointed designee shall put the employee on administrative leave with pay until the pre-determination hearing is held and a decision is rendered. Any employee who is placed on administrative leave pending disciplinary action will be required to be away from their place of employment and will not be allowed to perform any job related duties or retain any Village property during that time. Administrative leave pending disciplinary action shall not exceed thirty (30) calendar days, unless an extension of time is approved by the governing body. In no event shall the employee represent themselves as an employee of the Village or use any certification possessed on behalf of the Village, if suspended pursuant to this paragraph.

- 7.14 Pre-Determination Hearing Procedure. The Mayor or his/her designee, or member of the governing body shall meet with the appropriate supervisor(s), and the employee if he or she chooses to participate, at the appointed time. The Village Attorney may be present to assist but shall not advocate at this point. Legal counsel for the employee may also be present. At this hearing the employee will have an opportunity to respond to the reasons for the proposed action. Witnesses are permitted as determined relevant to the case by the Mayor or his/her designee. If an employee does not attend the pre-determination hearing and no good cause is shown for his/her absence, the hearing shall proceed as scheduled and a determination may be made.
- 7.15 Pre-Determination Hearing Decision. The Mayor, member of the governing body, or their designee, will issue a decision in writing within ten (10) working days of the hearing. The decision will include the time, date and location of the meeting, persons present, and the determination. The written decision shall be either delivered to and signed by the employee, or be sent to the employee be certified mail, return receipt requested. If the decision is made to dismiss the employee, the employee will be placed on unpaid administrative leave until approval or disapproval is obtained by the majority of all members of the governing body.
- 7.16 Notice of Appeal. Within five (5) working days of receipt of the written decision, the employee must notify the Clerk or his/her designee in writing of his/her intent to pursue a grievance hearing.

SECTION VIII: GRIEVANCE PROCEDURES

The formal grievance procedure is applicable for promotion, suspension, demotion, involuntary transfer or dismissal of employees covered by this section. An appeal shall not stay the implementation of the pre-determination hearing decision.

- 8.1 Conditions or Actions Not Grievable. The following matters are not grievable:
 - A. disputes as to whether or not an established Village practice or rules are valid;
 - B. matters in which a method of review is mandated by law;
 - C. matters where the Village is without authority to act or does not have the ability to provide a remedy;
 - D. dismissal of temporary, casual, or contract employees and dismissal of appointees, such as the Clerk and Marshal, dismissed at any point during their employment with the Village;

Ordinance №. 2016-03

- E. preferences for employment, promotions, voluntary transfers, temporary assignments, and removal from temporary assignments, and layoffs;
- F. dismissal of a probationary employee prior to the expiration of the probationary period;
- G. letters of complaint when the employee's department director or supervisor determines the letters are justified and appropriate to be placed in the employee's personnel file, so long as the procedure for written reprimands are followed including the employee's right to submit a rebuttal;
- H. written reprimands in the employee's file, although within ten (10) days the employee is allowed a rebuttal of the information contained in the reprimand which will be attached to the written reprimand;
- I. denial of permission for outside employment;
- J. performance evaluations;
- K. Suspension from employment for three days or less.
- 8.2 Employees Not Eligible for Grievance Procedure. Unclassified, temporary, casual, probationary or contract employees are not eligible to request a grievance hearing.
- **8.3 Grievance Procedure.** A regular employee may request, in writing, a hearing before the governing body within five (5) working days of receiving the decision resulting from the pre-disciplinary process or from other action as may be grievable under this Policy. The request will state with specificity the reason for the grievance and the remedy requested.
- **8.4** Appointment of Personnel Hearing Officer. Within fifteen (15) working days of the grievant's notification of intent to pursue a disciplinary hearing, the governing body, at its sole discretion, may designate an impartial hearing officer to hear the grievance in their stead. The Clerk or his or her designee will cause the grievant to be notified of the appointment and the name of the Hearing Officer. Otherwise, the governing body will hear the grievance.
- 8.5 Hearing Officer Qualifications. Hearing Officers shall be personnel professionals, be familiar with public or private personnel systems, or have pertinent experience in the fields of management, education or law. The Hearing Officer shall be disinterested in the subject matter of the hearing. The Clerk shall verify the qualifications of the hearing officer. The hearing officer is not required to reside in the Village.
- 8.6 Grievance Hearing Schedule. The Clerk will schedule a hearing to be held within thirty (30) days of the notification that the employee wants to pursue a grievance hearing. In the event no qualified Hearing Officer (if appointed) is available within the thirty (30) day limit, the hearing will be held at the first opportunity. At this hearing, the grievant shall have an opportunity to present witnesses and physical evidence and cross-examine the Village's witnesses before a neutral hearing officer or the governing body. The grievant and the Village may be represented by legal counsel.
- 8.7 Grievance Hearing Procedures Rules of Procedure.
 - A. The hearing will not be open to the public.
 - B. The hearing officer or governing body shall:
 - 1. make rulings on procedural and substantial issues of the hearing;

- 2. determine the admissibility of evidence and testimony, all of which must have a direct bearing on the issue; and
- 3. issue a written ruling, including findings of fact, which form the basis of the conclusions of law.
- C. The grievant, the grievant's legal representative, if any, and the Village Attorney are required to be present at the hearing unless otherwise excused by the governing body or hearing officer or by agreement of the parties.
- D. At least five (5) working days prior to the hearing, the parties or their representatives shall prepare and provide copies of all exhibits and evidence for the governing body or hearing officer as well as the opposing party. Exhibits and evidence not supplied in the manner detailed above shall be excluded from consideration.
- E. At least five (5) working days prior to the hearing, all parties must submit to the hearing officer or governing body a confidential statement identifying the issues to be heard, a witness list, and a complete list of documents to be admitted as evidence. Further, at least five (5) working days prior to the hearing, witness lists and exhibits shall be exchanged between the parties.
- F. Each party will be responsible for ensuring that their witnesses are present for the hearing.
- G. Witnesses in grievance hearings are not permitted in the hearing room until called upon to testify, unless the witness is a party (i.e., the grievant, the grievant's supervisor, or Village Attorney).
- H. An audio or audio-video record of all grievance hearings will be made.

8.8 Conduct of Hearing. The Grievant shall present an opening statement of issues involved in the case, followed by the Village. Opening statements are limited to the pertinent issues of fact and law and shall not exceed ten minutes without the permission of the governing body or hearing officer.

8.9 Order of Presentation.

- A. The Village will present first. Witnesses for the Village may be called and questioned concerning their involvement in or knowledge of the case. Following each witness's testimony, the Grievant will have the opportunity to cross-examine the witness. The hearing officer or governing body will then have an opportunity to question the witness. The hearing officer or governing body shall restrict all questions to those necessary to clarify the testimony previously given. Follow up or redirect questioning will be allowed at the discretion of the hearing officer.
- B. Witnesses for the Grievant may be called and questioned concerning their involvement in or knowledge of the case. Following each witness's testimony, the Village will have the opportunity to cross-examine the witness. The hearing officer or governing body will then have an opportunity to question the witness. The hearing officer or governing body shall restrict all questions to those necessary to clarify the testimony previously given. Follow up or redirect questioning will be allowed at the discretion of the hearing officer or governing body.
- C. Following the presentation of the Village's and the Grievant's positions, rebuttals may be offered. Such testimony shall be brief and shall address only the issues brought forth in the Village's or Grievant's presentation.

Ordinance No. 2016-03

- D. The Village's closing statement shall be presented followed by the Grievant's closing statement. These statements shall not exceed ten (10) minutes without the permission of the hearing officer or governing body and shall contain a request for the desired outcome.
- 8.10 Communication of Decision. The decision of the hearing officer or governing body will be issued within thirty (30) working days of the hearing and will be signed by the hearing officer or a member of the governing body and transmitted to the grievant and the grievant's supervisors. The hearing officer or governing body may uphold, modify or reverse the decision of the Mayor, and may reinstate the employee and award back pay and benefits. No attorney's fees, costs or other damages may be awarded. The standard of proof in a grievance hearing is a preponderance of the evidence. The record of the proceedings will be retained by the Village Clerk's office for a period of not less than five (5) years from the hearing date along with all of the physical evidence admitted by the hearing officer. The verbal record may be transcribed only in the case of appeal to the District Court by one of the parties. The party requesting the transcription shall pay for the transcription.
- 8.11 Appeal of Decision. The employee may appeal the governing body or hearing officer's decision to the District Court by filing with the District Court a Notice of Appeal within thirty (30) calendar days of the decision, making service on the Clerk. If a Notice of Appeal is not timely filed, the employee will be estopped from appealing the decision. The appeal shall be a review of the record based on whether the Village's decision was arbitrary, capricious, or otherwise contrary to law.

SECTION IX: COMPENSATION & BENEFIT PROGRAM

- 9.1 Purpose. The purpose of the compensation plan is to establish equitable compensation for all positions in the Village. Such a plan may establish a salary schedule containing a minimum and maximum wage or salary for each position. Pay ranges are intended to furnish administrative flexibility. However, all wages and salaries are approved by the governing body during the budget process or otherwise. The governing body has sole authority to budget and authorize wage and salary increases. The governing body acknowledges all changes in compensation and may set pay schedules and Rules regarding any raises and promotional increases for the entire fiscal year for all Village employees.
- 9.2 Hours of Work. Employees will work their scheduled hours pursuant to work schedules established by their supervisors. Full-time employees will work a minimum of forty (40) hours per week. Actual work periods may fluctuate at the discretion of the supervisor with the approval of the Mayor.
- 9.3 Overtime Pay. Only FLSA non-exempt employees shall be compensated for all time actually worked, whether or not the time is authorized. Failure to obtain authorization for overtime shall result in disciplinary action, up to and including dismissal. The rate shall be one and one-half (1½) times regular pay for each hour of overtime and such payment shall be made only in cases when an FLSA non-exempt employee works over forty (40) "actual hours" in a

normal work week. Only actual time worked will be used to calculate overtime; holiday, annual, sick and other leave hours shall not be considered actual working hours.

- 9.3.1 Policy. All personnel and appointees of the Village must be mindful of and exercise fiscal responsibility in the use of public funds and resources. Overtime pay requires particular attention because it constitutes a sizeable expenditure of Village revenue that is provided at premium rates. Without adequate controls, unplanned expenditures can create budget overruns and divert resources from key operational areas. Therefore, it is the policy of the Village to effectively manage the use of overtime and that each department and employee will use overtime in a responsible and judicious manner and to fully comply with the Fair Labor Standards Act.
- 9.3.2. Procedure. At the discretion of the governing body, the Mayor, elected official, or direct supervisor; employees may be required to work in excess of forty (40) hours in a one-week pay period. Prior approval of overtime must be given by the direct supervisor responsible for the employee unless unreasonable due to emergency circumstances.

The employee's direct supervisor, unless that person is the Mayor who has already given approval, must first obtain the prior approval of the Mayor or his or her designee before authorizing the employee to work overtime. Only overtime required to meet vital service demands of the department shall be authorized.

No task or function shall be performed on overtime by personnel that could otherwise be performed during regular work hours. Supervisors shall establish and hold personnel responsible for a level of performance during standard work hours that minimizes the need for overtime and/or the need for additional personnel.

9.3.3. Law Enforcement. Law Enforcement is exempt from payment of overtime pursuant to the Fair Labor Standards Act, 29 U.S.C.A. Section 213(b)(20), until such time as the Marshal's Office has five (5) or more officers, at which time it shall pay overtime pursuant to the Fair Labor Standards Act 207 (k) Rule. Officers shall be paid for all hours worked.

Deputies must receive the permission of the Marshal before working more than eighty-eight (88) hours per fifteen (15) day pay period. The Marshal must receive permission from the Mayor before a deputy or deputies work more than one hundred fifty (150) hours in a fifteen (15) day pay period.

- **9.4 Consistency with Fair Labor Standards Act**. The provisions of Section 9.3 and 9.8 are subject to change or revision by the Fair Labor Standards Act and any federal regulation or revision thereof.
- 9.5 P.E.R.A. Benefits. All Village employees, with the exception of those employees, who are subject to exclusion under P.E.R.A. rules, are required to join the Public Employees Retirement Association of New Mexico (P.E.R.A.).
- 9.6 Insurance Benefits. The Village offers group insurance benefits to all employees as long as the employee is scheduled to work at least 30 hours per week and whose term of employment when hired is for six or more months, unless the Affordable Healthcare Act or other legislation

requires otherwise. Independent contractors are not eligible under the benefit plan. Insurance plans may be changed at the discretion of the Governing body or the insurance carrier.

- 9.7 Fringe Benefits. The Village will follow the Internal Revenue Service's rules with regard to fringe benefits. Taxable fringe benefits will be included on the employee's W-2 form. (Examples of fringe benefits are: uniforms, uniform allowances, vehicle usage, village cell phones, etc.) If an employee has a question regarding what constitutes a fringe benefit and how that may affect him/her, the employee should contact the Clerk. Vehicles assigned as take-home vehicles must be properly identified with a logo as Village vehicles.
- 9.8 Compensatory Time. The use of Compensatory Time is discouraged and may only be awarded in accordance with the Village's Compensatory Time policy.
 - A. Compensatory time in lieu of cash compensation may be given only if there is a current written agreement entered into voluntarily between the employee, department head, and the Mayor *before* the overtime is worked.
 - B. The employee must have entered into this agreement before compensatory overtime work is performed.
 - C. Compensatory time off for FLSA non-exempt employees shall be at a rate equal to one and one-half (1.5) hours for each hour of employment for which overtime compensation is required. However, if the additional hours worked would not qualify as overtime (i.e. leave was taken during the work week), but the employee takes time off in lieu of payment such compensatory time would be accrued at the straight time rate.
 - D. If compensatory time is authorized under this policy, it is the responsibility of that employee's department head to make every reasonable effort to schedule that employee time off during the same pay period so the employee does not work over a forty (40) hour work week so that compensatory time will accrue as straight time pursuant to section 5 above.
 - E. The FLSA-covered employee who has accrued compensatory time off, and who has requested the use of compensatory time, shall be permitted to use the time within a reasonable period after making the request, if the use of compensatory time does not unduly disrupt the operations of the Village as determined by the employee's supervisor. Further, the Village may require use of the time so as to forestall accrual of large amounts of compensatory time.
 - F. After accrual of 240 hours of compensatory time, or 160 hours of actual overtime worked, overtime worked must be paid. If compensation is paid to an employee for accrued compensatory time, such compensation shall be paid at the regular rate earned by the employee at the time the employee receives such a payment.
 - G. A department head shall make every reasonable effort to schedule time off, for an employee to use accrued compensatory time, before June 30 of each year. Any accrued compensatory time off not used by an employee by June 30 shall be paid, to the employee two (2) weeks from the date the Village's next fiscal year budget is approved by the New Mexico Department of Finance Administration, at the regular rate earned by the employee at the time the employee receives such a payment.

SECTION X: LEAVE AND HOLIDAYS

10.1 Holidays

A. The holidays observed by the Village are as follows, unless otherwise changed or adjusted by Resolution:

New Year's Day
Martin Luther King's Birthday
President's Day
Independence Day
Memorial Day
Labor Day
Veteran's Day
Thanksgiving
Day after Thanksgiving
Christmas Eve
Christmas

- B. Holiday Pay. A paid holiday means up to eight (8) hours paid compensation for time off in recognition of each designated Holiday. Under no circumstances shall holiday pay exceed 8 hours. All employees, except temporary and casual employees, are eligible for holiday pay. Holiday pay is equal to an employee's basic hourly rate of pay.
- C. Holiday Premium Pay. FLSA non-exempt employees authorized and required to work on the day a holiday is observed, shall be compensated one and one half (1 ½) times their hourly rate of pay for all hours actually worked on the employee's first shift. Contract employees, chief deputies, unclassified employees, FLSA exempt employees and temporary and casual employees are not eligible for holiday premium pay.
- D. Employees taking authorized leave with pay during a holiday shall not be charged for leave time during that holiday. Employees scheduled to work on a holiday who call in sick will not be paid holiday pay and the time will be charged against their sick leave accrual. An employee who is on leave without pay or absent without leave shall not be paid for the holiday.
- E. The Marshal's full-time personnel shall be eligible for nine (9) days of holiday compensation for eight (8) hours per day at regular wage rate paid the first pay period in December or upon termination.
- 10.2 Annual Leave with Pay (vacation). Annual leave may not be used before it is accrued and must be approved with at least seven (7) days or more notice by the employee's supervisor prior to being taken. Full-time, non-supervisory employees accrue annual leave with pay in accordance with the following schedule, based upon continuous length of Village service:

Table 10.2

Full Years of Service	Hours Accrued Per Pay Period	Annual Hours Accrued Per Year
-----------------------	---------------------------------	-------------------------------

Date of hire to the end of first year of employment	100 minutes	40
Year 2 through Year 10	4 hours	96
Year 11 through Year 15	6 hours	144
Year 16 through	8 hours	192

- 10.3 Supervisory Employees. All employees designated "supervisory" according to the current Organizational Chart and Section 1.31 will accrue one (1) day or eight (8) hours of annual leave per pay period.
- 10.4 Carry-Over of Annual Leave. It is the policy of the Village to encourage use of vacation time in the year it is accrued. The amount to be carried forward may not exceed twenty-four (24) days. Any unused vacation benefits in excess of the twenty-four (24) days as of the end of the fiscal period will be forfeited except in instances where the employee was prevented from taking vacation at the direction of supervisors or prior approval to forward the excess days is granted in writing by the governing body. However, in no event shall the excess days exceed forty (40). An employee who has accrued more than twenty-four (24) days of leave prior to the enactment of this Policy shall not forfeit their leave; it may be used in the normal course of business, paid out by the Board at their discretion, or paid upon separation of service. It is the goal of Village administration to bring all employees within this Section as soon as practicable.
- 10.5 Separation from Service or Change in Service Pay. Employees shall be paid for all accrued annual leave upon separation from Village service or as required by law. At the employee's sole written option, and within Village approval, the sums may be paid over time in lieu of lump sum payment.
- 10.6 Request and Granting of Annual Leave. Taking of annual leave is subject to the approval of the supervisor. Request for leave must be submitted to the supervisor at least one (1) week in advance, except in cases of emergency. Every effort will be made to accommodate the employee's request, but final approval will depend upon the Village's needs being fully met.
- 10.6 Personal Leave Without Pay. For compelling personal reasons that do not trigger the Family Medical Leave Act, an employee may request and may be granted a personal leave of absence without pay, not to exceed ninety (90) consecutive calendar days, provided such absence does not conflict with Village operations. The request must be made in writing setting for the dates and reasons to the supervisor and the Mayor and governing body must approve such request. Approved leave under this policy will not result in loss of the employee's seniority or benefits, but employees who fail to return to work by the expiration of leave shall be considered to have voluntarily resigned their employment.

- 10.7 Personal Hours. Regular full-time employees will accrue personal hours at the rate of one (1) hour per month, as long as the employee has not been recently disciplined for absences or tardiness. The supervisor must approve taking of personal hours no later than one (1) day prior to taking off from work. Unused personal hours are forfeited and no payment will be made in lieu of unused personal hours.
- 10.8 Sick Leave. Regular full-time, probationary, and unclassified employees shall accrue one half (1/2) day of sick leave every pay period, or twelve (12) days of sick leave per year. No more than forty (40) days of sick leave can be accrued. Sick leave is to be used when illness or prearranged medical appointment of an employee or immediate family member requires the employee to be away from work. Leave must be reported in writing as soon as anticipated to the supervisor. In all cases of absence due to illness beyond three (3) consecutive working days, a doctor's certificate must be submitted. Unused sick leave is forfeited upon termination and no payment will be made in lieu of the taking of sick leave.
- 10.9 Shared Leave Policy. Village employees are permitted to donate or receive annual or sick leave for other Village employees with severe or extraordinary illnesses, or to provide care for relatives or household members with severe or extraordinary illnesses. Time donated must not exceed half the accrued balance. Should an employee need to use donated hours, the Mayor must approve the request and a certificate of illness or injury will be required from a physician. Under no circumstances may the donee convert donated hours into cash.
- 10.10 Bereavement Leave. In the event of a death in the employee's immediate family, he or she will be entitled to be exercised. Up to three (3) days may be granted for an employee to attend the funeral of a member of his/her immediate family. These days will be charged against an employee's accrued sick leave. An additional two (2) days of sick leave may be authorized by the direct supervisor for extenuating circumstances.

10.11 Family Medical Leave

- A. The Village provides family medical leave of absence without pay to eligible employees (those who have worked twelve (12) or more months and have worked at least 1,250 hours, not including paid time off such as sick or annual leave, in the year preceding the requested leave of absence) who wish to take time off from work duties to fulfill family obligations relating directly to the birth or adoption of a child or the illness of a child, spouse, domestic partner, parent or the employee themselves. Regular full-time and parttime employees are eligible to request family leave as described in these Rules.
- B. Eligible employees are allowed family/medical leave according to provisions of the Family Medical Leave Act (FMLA). As soon as an eligible employee becomes aware of the need for a family medical leave of absence, the employee shall request leave from their supervisor. Employees requesting family medical leave related to the illness of a child, spouse, domestic partner, parent or the employee themselves shall be required to provide a healthcare provider's certification of employee/family member's serious health condition. Eligible employees who do not request family medical leave in advance of a qualifying event will automatically be placed on family medical leave as soon as it is determined that their leave qualifies for protections under FMLA.

- C. The Village may require an employee to submit to a fitness for duty return to work exam when the need for FMLA leave is based on the employee's own serious health condition that may affect the essential functions of the employee's job. The Village must notify the employee of this requirement at the beginning of the leave.
- D. Eligible employees are allowed up to twelve (12) weeks of family medical leave or up to twenty-six (26) weeks of leave, in a single 12-month period, to care for a covered service member recovering from a serious injury or illness incurred in the line of duty on active duty. Eligibility for leave will be determined on a twelve (12) month rolling-back calendar. The employee will be required to take any available annual or sick leave as part of the approved period of leave.
- E. Subject to the terms, conditions and limitations of the applicable plans, the Village will continue to provide health insurance benefits for the full period of the approved family/medical leave, subject to all rules pertaining to leave without pay, Section 10.6.
- F. When family medical leave ends, every reasonable effort will be made to return the employee to the same position, if it is available, or to a similar available position for which the employee qualifies. The Village guarantees reinstatement to all eligible employees who are not key employees. If the employee fails to return to work or contact their supervisor on or before their expected date of return, the Village will assume that the employee has abandoned their job.
- G. According to FMLA, key employees are not guaranteed reinstatement; however, the governing body may authorize reinstatement as appropriate.
- H. Section 10.11 is meant to reflect the Family Medical Leave Act. If that Act conflicts with these provisions or is subsequently changed, Section 10.11 may reflect those changes without amendment to this Ordinance.

10.12 Administrative Leave. Administrative leave with pay may be granted by the Mayor pending an investigation or disciplinary action.

10.13 Workers' Compensation Program. [§§52-5-1 et. seq., NMSA 1978]

- A. The Village provides, pursuant to applicable law, a worker's compensation insurance program. This program covers any injury or anyone suffering from occupational diseases sustained in the course of employment as approved by the insurance carrier. Subject to applicable legal requirements, Workers' Compensation insurance provides benefits after a short waiting period, or if the employee is hospitalized immediately.
- B. Employees who sustain work-related injuries or occupational diseases must inform their supervisor immediately. No matter how minor an on-the-job injury may appear, it is important that it be reported immediately. This will enable an eligible employee to qualify for coverage as quickly as possible. A "First Report of Injury" shall be filed with the Clerk following the work-related injury. The report shall be signed by the employee and the employee's supervisor. In addition, the supervisor's "Accident Investigating Report" will be filed on the following work day. All accidents shall be reported, however minor.
- C. Neither the Village nor the insurance carrier will be liable for the payment of workers' compensation benefits for injuries that occur during an employee's voluntary participation in any off-duty recreational, social, athletic activity, or similar events off-duty.

Ordinance №. 2016-03

- 10.14 On-The-Job Injury Leave. An employee injured on the job may use accrued sick leave until exhausted, then annual leave until disability benefits commence, according to the provisions of the New Mexico Worker's Compensation Act. In the event an employee uses accrued leave, in lieu of workers' compensation, the leave used shall be re-credited to the employee upon the Village's receipt of reimbursement by the Worker's Compensation carrier.
- 10.15 Voting Leave. For purposes of national, state or local election, an employee who is registered to vote will be granted up to two (2) hours paid leave for voting, between the time of opening and the time of closing of polls. The employee's supervisor may specify the hours for the leave. This leave will not be granted to any employee whose work day begins more than two (2) hours subsequent to the time of the opening of the polls, or ends more than three (3) hours before the closing of the polls.
- 10.16 Court Service Leave with Pay. Pay for jury duty shall be authorized only for those days that the employee is scheduled to work. If excused by the court during a working day, the employee shall return to work. Employees serving as jurors shall file for jury pay and turn in any pay received to the Village. Any jury duty worked beyond their regular work hours shall be refunded back to the employee.
 - A. Procedures for Jury Duty Time:
 - 1. <u>Juror Service Verification</u> form from the Court must be attached to the Leave Request Form.
 - 2. Reconciliation of time will include matching <u>Jury Hours Summary Sheet</u> received by the Court to time sheet, leave form and <u>Juror Service Verification form</u>.
 - B. Court Appearance Time. When required by Village duties and subpoenaed to appear before a Court, personnel Hearing Officer, or governing body for the purpose of testifying in regard to Village matters, the employee will be compensated as regular work time.
- 10.17 Life Threatening Illnesses in the Workplace. Employees with life-threatening illnesses, such as cancer, heart disease, and AIDS, often wish to continue their normal pursuits, including work, to the extent allowed by their condition. The Village supports these endeavors as long as employees are able to meet acceptable performance standards. As in the case of other disabilities, the Village will make reasonable accommodations in accordance with all legal requirements, to allow qualified employees with life-threatening illnesses to perform the essential functions of their jobs.
 - A. Medical information on individual employees is treated confidentially. The Village will take reasonable precautions to protect such information from inappropriate disclosure. Management, as well as other employees, has a responsibility to respect and maintain the confidentiality of employee medical information. Anyone inappropriately disclosing such information is subject to corrective or disciplinary action up to and including dismissal of employment.
 - B. The Health Insurance Probability and Accountability Act (HIPAA) and the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) require the Village to maintain the privacy of protected health information.

10.18 Inclement Weather. The Mayor may close offices, authorize late reporting or early release due to inclement weather, and all employees will be compensated for normal work hours as administrative leave with pay and shown on a Leave Report Form. Inclement weather leave with pay will not exceed eight (8) hours in one work day.

10.19 Leave For Unforeseen Circumstances. The Mayor may close individual offices, authorize late reporting or early release due to unforeseen conditions beyond the Village's control that prevent the employees from performing their duties as administrative leave with pay and shown on a Leave Report Form.

10.20 Military Leave.

- A. The Uniformed Services Employment and Reemployment Rights Act (USERRA) protects the job and benefits, for up to five years (or more in some cases), of a service member who must leave his or her civilian job because of military orders to report for training or active duty, voluntary or involuntary, in peacetime or wartime.
- B. Military Leave for Reserve or National Guard Activities (§ 20-1-1 NMSA 1978). USERRA requires service members, or a responsible representative of the military unit, to provide advance written or verbal notice to their employers for all military duty unless giving notice is impossible, unreasonable, or precluded by military necessity. Paid Military leave is granted for authorized reserve or National Guard activities for a maximum of fifteen (15) working days with pay during a one (1) year period based on the federal government's fiscal year from October 1 to September 30. Military leave must be requested twenty (20) working days in advance, unless a national or state emergency exists and an immediate call-up is initiated in which case notice as soon as possible is required. The employee must furnish proof of duty orders or other documentation prior to leave being granted unless the leave is for emergency purposes.
- C. Extended Unpaid Military Leave. Employees voluntarily or involuntarily serving on active duty for more than fifteen (15) working days may use accrued annual leave. When military leave has been exhausted, employees have the option of being placed on leave without pay (LWOP) or using accrued leave. Employees may use all of their annual leave on consecutive days or use up to twenty-seven (27) hours per pay period in order to maintain their group insurance benefits. Employees who exhaust their annual leave shall then be placed on LWOP for the remainder of time they are on active duty. Employees shall not receive pay or accrue leave while on LWOP. Employees wanting to maintain insurance benefits while on military duty will be required to pay the employee's share of their premium.
- D. Service members are entitled to return to their job and receive pay raises, promotions, pension credit and other seniority benefits as if they had been continually employed, provided certain eligibility criteria are met. Protection under the USERRA applies if:
 - 1. The job the employee left was for more than a brief, non-recurrent period, with no reasonable expectation that such employment would continue indefinitely or for a significant period.
 - 2. The employee left this job for the purpose of entering active duty.
 - 3. The employee is discharged under honorable conditions.

AND

- 4. The employee applied for reemployment within the applicable time limit.
- E. If these criteria are met, the USERRA provides the following protections:
 - 1. The employee is entitled to return to the prior position with the same seniority, benefits, pay, and, additionally, any promotion or raise which could have been reasonably expected if the employee had remained continuously on the civilian job.
 - 2. The Village is required to offer disabled veterans the "nearest approximation" of the job the service member could have reasonably expected with continuous employment.
 - 3. Service members are protected from being discharged for the protected time period allotted by USERRA according to the time served on active duty, unless the Village proves misconduct or violation of policies.
 - 4. To be re-employed in the same position, the employee's return to work must occur within the following guidelines:
 - i. For a service period of 1-30 days, the employee must report to work immediately by the first regularly scheduled work day;
 - ii. For a service period of 31-180 days, the employee must make application for re-employment within 14 calendar days after he/she is relieved from training or duty;
 - iii. For a service period of 181 days or more, the employee must make application for re-employment ninety (90) calendar days after he/she is relieved from training or duty;
 - iv. An employee who is released from hospitalization of a service-related injury, continuing after discharge for a period of not more than one (1) year, must make application for re-employment ninety (90) calendar days after he/she is relieved from training or duty.
- F. Employees may qualify for up to twelve (12) weeks of leave for certain qualifying exigencies arising out of a covered military member's active duty status, or notification of an impending call or order to active duty status, in support of a contingency operation under the FMLA.

10.21 Parent/Teacher Conferences.

Employees may take leave to attend regularly scheduled (non-disciplinary) Parent/Teacher Conferences.

SECTION XI: SUBSTANCE ABUSE POLICY

11.1 Purpose

- A. The governing body has adopted this employee substance abuse policy and a drug and alcohol testing policy for Village employees. A safety sensitive or security sensitive employee is an employee who performs duties for the Village that have safety ramifications for themselves, fellow employees and the general public. These positions may include but are not limited to employees who operate equipment/have access to confidential information and/or receive calls for public service.
- B. The purpose of this policy is to assure worker fitness for duty and to protect our employees and the public from the risks posed by the misuse of alcohol, the use of prohibited drugs and the misuse of legal drugs. The Village is concerned only with those situations where use of alcohol and other drugs seriously interferes with any employee's health, his job performance and adversely affects the job performance of other employees or is considered to be so serious as to be detrimental to the Village's operations and the safety of himself/herself and others. There is no intent to intrude upon the private lives of employees.
- 11.2 Policy. The Village is dedicated to providing safe, dependable and economical services to our public. Village employees are our most valuable resource and it is our goal to provide a healthy, satisfying working environment, which promotes personal opportunities for growth. In meeting these goals, it is our policy to (1) assure that employees are not impaired in their ability to perform assigned duties in a safe, productive, and healthy manner; (2) create a workplace environment free from the adverse effects of drug abuse and alcohol misuse; (3) prohibit the unlawful manufacture, distribution, dispensing, possession, or use of controlled substances; and (4) to encourage employees to seek professional assistance anytime personal problems, including alcohol or drug dependency, adversely affect their ability to perform their assigned duties.
- 11.3 Safety Sensitive Employees. This policy applies to all safety-sensitive positions within the Village. All safety sensitive employees for the Village are covered by this policy. Adherence to this testing policy is a condition of employment for all safety-sensitive positions. Safety-sensitive functions refer to any functions contained within an employee's realm of responsibilities that have an impact upon the safety and general welfare of the public. It has been determined by the Village that there are positions within the Village which are of a safety sensitive nature, and as such, create the need for compliance with this policy.
- 11.4 Proper Application of the Policy. The Village is dedicated to assuring fair and equitable application of this substance abuse policy. Therefore, department directors are required to use and apply all aspects of this policy in an unbiased and impartial manner. Any department director who knowingly disregards the requirements of this policy, or who is found to deliberately misuse the policy in regard to subordinates, will be subject to disciplinary action, up to and including termination.

11.5 Prohibited Substances. "Prohibited substances" addressed by this policy include the following:

- A. Illegally used controlled substances or drugs. Includes, but is not limited to: marijuana, amphetamines, methamphetamines, opiates, phencyclidine (PCP), and cocaine, as well as drugs not approved for medical use by the U.S. Drug Enforcement Administration or the U.S. Food and Drug Administration. Illegal use includes use of any illegal drug, misuse of legally prescribed drugs, and use of illegally obtained prescription drugs. The collection agency shall adhere to all requirements outlined in 49 CFR, Part 40 DOT Guidelines in determining what constitutes a positive test.
- B. Legal Drugs. The appropriate use of legally prescribed drugs and non-prescription medications is not prohibited. However, the use of any substance which carriers a warning label that indicates that mental functioning, motor skills, or judgment may be adversely affected shall be reported by the employee to supervisory personnel and medical advice shall be sought by both the employee and supervisor, as appropriate, before performing safety-sensitive functions. A legally prescribed drug means that an individual has a prescription or other written approval from a physician for the use of a drug in the course of medical treatment. It must include the patient's name, the name of the substance, quantity/amount to be taken, frequency and the period of authorization. The misuse or abuse of legal drugs while performing official business is prohibited.
- C. Alcohol. The use of beverages or medications containing alcohol, subject to Paragraph 11.3(B) above.

11.6 Prohibited Conduct

- A. Manufacture, Trafficking, Possession, and Use. Employees are prohibited from engaging in the unlawful manufacture, distribution, dispensing, possession, or sale of prohibited substances while on duty on Village premises, or in Village vehicles. Law enforcement shall be notified, as appropriate, where criminal activity is suspected.
- B. Intoxication/Under the Influence. Any safety-sensitive employee who fails a drug test or has a breath alcohol concentration of 0.04 or greater shall be removed from their safety-sensitive position and referred to an SAP (substance abuse professional). A safety sensitive employee is subject to termination upon the failure of a drug or alcohol test as described above. A safety sensitive employee with a breath alcohol concentration of 0.02 or greater, but less than 0.04 shall be immediately removed from their safety-sensitive position for a minimum of 8 hours or until they can pass an alcohol test with a BAC of less than 0.02. If a breath analyzer is unavailable, testing will be conducted via blood test.
- C. Alcohol Use. No employee should report for duty or remain on duty when his/her ability to perform assigned safety-sensitive functions is adversely affected by alcohol or when his/her breath alcohol concentration is 0.04 or greater. No safety-sensitive employee shall use alcohol while on duty, or while performing a safety-sensitive function. No employee shall use alcohol within four hours of reporting for duty; or during the hours that they are scheduled on call; or up to eight hours following an accident or until tested; or anytime during a period when that employee may have to perform safety-sensitive functions. Employees, who are not scheduled on call, shall upon being notified to report to duty, acknowledge alcohol use and their inability to perform his/her safety-sensitive

Ordinance No. 2016-03

- function and shall be excused from doing so without further consequences. No Village employee under the age of 21 shall have a breath alcohol concentration of .02 or greater at any time while performing duties for the Village. Violation of these provisions is prohibited and punishable by termination.
- D. Compliance with Testing Requirements. All safety-sensitive employees shall be subject to urine drug testing and breath alcohol testing. Refusal to comply with a request for testing, inability to provide sufficient quantities of breath or urine to be tested without a valid medical explanation, tampering with or attempting to adulterate the specimen or collection procedure or not reporting to the collection site in the time allotted, shall constitute a verified positive test result.

11.7 Random Testing—Safety Sensitive.

- A. Employees in safety-sensitive positions shall be subjected to random, unannounced drug testing, in addition to testing for other reasons provided in this Policy. The selection of safety-sensitive employees for random drug testing will be made using a scientifically valid method that ensures each covered employee that they will have an equal chance of being selected each time selections are made. The random tests will be unannounced and spread throughout the year on all days and during all hours of operation.
- B. When a safety-sensitive employee is informed of a random drug test they must be tested as soon as is practicably possible but in a time not to exceed three (3) hours. All employees who have been randomly selected or are testing in conjunction with Rule 11.11 will be notified, in writing, by the Mayor, Clerk, or department director. All tests will be collected as a split sample giving the employee the opportunity to exercise his/her right to an additional test (Section 11.10) on the sample that was collected.
- C. All safety sensitive employees shall be placed in a selection pool and random drug testing shall come from this predetermined pool.
- D. Shift employees, or employees who are not at work on the day of the scheduled test (random or otherwise), and who have been selected for testing, will be required to test immediately upon their return to work/duty and will be notified and expected to adhere to the rules as described above.
- 11.8 Pre-Employment Drug & Alcohol Screening. All applicants for employment with the Village shall be required to take a drug and alcohol screening test when directed by the Clerk or his/her designee. Any applicant for employment with the Village whose pre-employment drug and alcohol screen test is identified as positive shall not be eligible for employment and is precluded from re-application for a period of one (1) year from the date of the test. Any applicant whose pre-employment test is identified as dilute shall not be eligible for employment and is precluded from re-application for a period of six (6) months.
- 11.9 Reasonable Suspicion Testing. All employees shall be subject to urine and/or breath testing when there is reasonable suspicion to believe the employee is under the influence of prohibited substances. A reasonable suspicion referral for testing will be made on the basis of articulable objective facts and circumstances, which are consistent with the short-term effects of substance abuse. Examples of reasonable suspicion include, but are not limited to the following:
 - A. Physical signs, symptoms, and odors consistent with prohibited substance use.

- B. Evidence of the manufacture, distribution, dispensing, possession, or use of controlled substances, drugs, alcohol, or other prohibited substances.
- C. Occurrence of an accident that may have been caused by use of a prohibited substance or alcohol misuse.
- D. Fights (to mean physical contact), assaults, and flagrant disregard or violations of established safety, security, or other operating procedures.
- 11.10 Post-Accident Testing. Any Village employee involved in an accident occurring on Village property or involving Village equipment/vehicle may be subject to a drug or alcohol test at the request of the immediate supervisor and with approval of the Mayor.
- 11.11 Return-To-Duty Testing. A return-to-duty test is required of an employee who has had a positive drug or alcohol test and must be passed (negative non-dilute) before they can return to their position. A Substance Abuse Professional (SAP) must first clear the employee to return-to-regular-duty after the evaluation and insure the employee has consented to treatment. The return-to-duty test may be for drugs and/or alcohol as required. Any work missed due to a positive drug/alcohol test or due to treatment shall be charged to the employee's sick leave and/or annual leave (employee's choice) or leave without pay if the employee has no leave balances.
- 11.12 Follow-Up Testing. Once allowed to return to duty, safety-sensitive employees shall be subject to unannounced follow-up testing for at least twelve (12) but not to exceed sixty (60) months. The frequency and duration of the follow-up testing may be recommended by the SAP as long as not more than six tests are preformed during the first 12 months after the employee returns to duty. Follow-up testing is separate from and in addition to the random testing program.

11.13 Testing Which Results In a Dilute Specimen

A. Definitions:

<u>Dilute Drug Screen</u> – Is a drug screen which is identified by the testing lab as an irregular specimen pertaining to the specimen's specific gravity and creatinine concentration. (The irregularity in specific gravity minimizes the reliability of the testing procedure and therefore reduces the reliability in the results.)

Primary Test - A test which is conducted under Sections 11.10, 11.11 or 11.12.

Monitored Tests – The Village will offer all employees who are required to take a second level test the opportunity to have the test monitored by a supervisor.

B. Dilute Drug Screen Procedure:

A dilute drug screen for safety sensitive Village employees who are covered by this policy will be handled as follows:

1. Primary Test:

Ordinance No. 2016-03

Identified as Dilute – The employee shall enter into a re-entry contract as defined in 11.18.

- 2. Second Level Test (test for re-entry purposes or follow-up tests defined within a re-entry contract):
 - a. Monitored Dilute The Village will accept the test results as provided by the lab (a test will be monitored only at the request of the employee)
 - b. Unmonitored Dilute Shall result in termination as stated in the re-entry contract.

11.14 Employee Requested Testing. Any employee who questions the result of a required drug test under this policy may request that an additional test be conducted. This test will be conducted at a different certified laboratory. The test will be conducted on the split sample that was provided by the employee at the same time as the original sample. The method of collecting, storing, and testing the split sample will be consistent with acceptable testing standards. The employee's request for a split sample test must be made to the Clerk within 72 hours of notice of the original sample verified test result. Requests after 72 hours will only be accepted if the delay was due to documentable facts that were beyond the control of the employee. An employee requested test will be at the expense of the employee.

11.15 Discipline for Positive Drug/Alcohol Test.

- A. Any probationary employee who, as a result of this policy tests positive for drugs and/or alcohol, may be terminated immediately.
- B. Any employee who has been placed on time for improvement and who tests positive for drugs/alcohol as defined by this policy may be terminated from employment.
- C. Marshal's Office (includes law enforcement officers, dispatchers, and administrative personnel).
 - 1. A positive prohibited substance/alcohol test for an officer or dispatcher shall be reported to the New Mexico Law Enforcement Academy Director as outlined in the NMLEA Handbook Subsection B4 of 10.29.1.11 NMAC.
 - 2. Any certified or uncertified law enforcement officer or dispatcher who tests positive for prohibited substances and/or alcohol under this policy may be terminated from employment with the Village.
 - 3. Any certified or uncertified law enforcement officer or dispatcher whose primary test is determined to be a dilute test will be subject to the terms and conditions as defined below (this does not include tests taken as a result of a re-entry contract which are monitored tests and are determined to be dilute):
- D. Public Works Department covered employees (any employee who operates machinery, heavy equipment or has a CDL)
 - 1. Any Public Works Department covered employee who tests positive for prohibited substances and/or alcohol under this policy may be terminated from employment with the Village.
 - 2. Any Public Works Department covered employee whose primary test is determined to be a dilute test will be subject to the terms and conditions as

defined below (this does not include tests taken as a result of a re-entry contract which are monitored tests and are determined to be dilute).

11.16 Re-Entry Contracts

Employees who are not immediately terminated but re-enter the workforce must agree to a re-entry contract. That contract may include, but is not limited to:

- 1. A release to work statement from a Substance Abuse Professional (SAP).
- 2. A negative test for drugs and/or alcohol. (Section 11.14)
- 3. An agreement to unannounced frequent follow-up testing for a period of one to five years with up to six tests performed the first year (Section 11.15).
- 4. A statement of expected work-related behaviors.
- 5. An agreement to follow specified after care requirements with the understanding that violation of the re-entry contract is grounds for termination.
- 6. The cost of any treatment or rehabilitation services will be paid for directly by the employee or their insurance provider. Employees will be allowed to take accumulated sick leave and vacation leave to participate in the prescribed rehabilitation program.
- 7. Village safety sensitive employees shall be terminated upon violation of any of the terms and conditions of the individual's re-entry contract (defined below). An unmonitored dilute, second level test for Marshal's Department and Public Works Department employees shall result in termination of employment.
- 11.17 Detection. The Village reserves the right to inspect, at any time, all Village property and all Village vehicles and equipment for the presence of prohibited substances or alcohol. All inspections will be scheduled as deemed necessary by the Clerk or his/her designee and conducted by the Marshal's Department.

11.18 Voluntary Request for Assistance.

- A. The Village intends to give the same consideration to persons who voluntarily request assistance (prior to being randomly selected or selected for cause) with chemical dependencies as it does to employees having other diseases.
- B. Early recognition and treatment of chemical (drug and alcohol) dependency problems is important for successful rehabilitation and reduced personal, family and social disruption. The Village supports sound treatment efforts and an employee's job will not be jeopardized for conscientiously seeking assistance prior to random selection or selection for cause. Normal benefits, such as sick leave and the group medical plan, are available to give help in the rehabilitation process to any employee who voluntarily requests assistance for chemical dependencies.

11.19 Records

A. All records of the controlled substance abuse prevention program must be kept in a secure location with controlled access in the Clerk's Office. Regulation requires that

- certain records according to their importance be maintained for varying lengths of time, from one (1) to five (5) years.
- B. The following are entitled access to these records through approval of the governing body:
 - 1. CDL Issuer or his/her representative;
 - 2. Federal Highway Administration;
 - 3. The Secretary of Transportation;
 - 4. Any Department of Transportation Agency;
 - 5. Any State or Local Official with regulatory authority over the employee;
 - 6. Any prospective employer with the employee's written permission.
- 11.20 Confidentiality. No laboratory reports or test results shall appear in the employment personnel file unless they are a part of a disciplinary action, but shall be placed in a special locked file.

SECTION XII: TELEPHONE and INTERNET USE

12.1 Telephones

- 12.1.1 Policy. The Village understands and appreciates that employees utilize Village-issued land lines and cellular phones for business purposes. Such use is part of the daily operation of the Village; however, phone use for personal business can be a serious distraction in the workplace and have an impact on employee productivity. The intent of this policy is to describe the Village's phone policy, for both personal and Village-issued phones, and recognize the allowable and reasonable limits for personal use.
- 12.1.2 Village-Issued Phones. Village issued phones will be used for business purposes only. The Village recognizes that some limited, infrequent personal use is necessary and is allowed for reasons such as family emergencies, scheduling of child care, or care giving matters with other family members. In any such case, the employee shall make his/her phone communication as short as possible under those circumstances. The Clerk will periodically review Village phone bills and assess personal use of such phones for reasonableness.
- 12.1.3 Personal Cell Phones. Employees are authorized to make reasonable, but limited use of cell phones for necessary personal calls or electronic messaging during working hours that meet the following criteria:
 - i. the call or electronic message does not adversely affect the performance of the employee or co-workers, the Village's service to the members of the public, or the safety of the employee or others;
 - ii. the call or email is direct and to the point;
 - iii. the number of calls and emails are limited;

- iv. the call or email reasonable could not have been made during the employee's break or lunch times. Examples of such calls or emails are: to home or doctor if employee is injured or becomes sick at work; to notify an employee's family or other appropriate parties of a schedule change caused by official business or transportation schedule changes or delays; to briefly communicate with dependents or those responsible for their care; medical needs for dependents.
- 12.1.4 All Phones. No employee will use any cell phone for any purpose while driving a Village vehicle.
- 12.1.5 Compliance with Employment Policies. All phone usage must comply with applicable policies. Phones may not be used to harass co-workers or third parties and communications must not be generally inappropriate.
- 12.2 Internet Usage. Internet use on Village equipment is authorized only to conduct Village business. Internet use brings the possibility of breaches to the security of Village information. It also creates the possibility of contamination to the system via viruses or spyware. The removal of such programs requires expensive procedures. For these reasons, and to assure the use of work time appropriately, employees must limit Internet use.
- 12.2.1 Email Generally. Email is to be used for official business only. Confidential information must not be shared outside of the office, without authorization, at any time. Employees are not to conduct personal business using the office computer or email, or forward non-business emails to associates, family, or friends; even during breaks, at lunch, or after hours. Viewing pornography or sending pornographic jokes or stories via email is considered sexual harassment and will be addressed according to our sexual harassment policy.
- 12.2.2 Emails that Discriminate. Emails that discriminate against employees by virtue of any protected classification including race, gender, nationality, religion, and so forth will be dealt with according to the harassment policy. These emails are prohibited at the office. Sending or forwarding such non-business emails will result in disciplinary action that may lead to employment termination.
- 12.2.3 Ownership of Email. The Village owns any communication sent via email or that is stored on office equipment. Authorized staff have the right to access any material in your email or on your computer at any time. Please do not consider your electronic communication, storage, or access to be private if it is created or stored at work.
- 12.2.4 Passcodes on Village Owned Electronic Devices. Passwords or passcodes on Village owned electronic devices are the property of the Village. The Village will either issue and manage passcodes, or the employee will provide to the Village their current passcode(s).

SECTION XIII: EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY/ AFFIRMATIVE ACTION PLAN

- 13.1 Purpose. The purpose of this section is to recruit, employ and promote the most qualified applicants or employees to work in Village employment. Employment and promotional opportunities shall be based solely upon ability and demonstrated competence, not upon extraneous factors. Age, sex, marital status, national origin, religion, race, sexual preference, political affiliation and handicaps not related to ability to perform the job sought, are declared extraneous factors that shall have no bearing on employment or promotional opportunities within Village service.
- 13.2 Statement of Policy. It is the policy of the Village to comply with the provisions of Title VI and Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, amended by the Equal Employment Opportunity Act of 1972 and Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, and the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990, in all employment and programs administered by the Village. The Village affirms that individuals will be considered for employment or promotion on the basis of bona-fide occupational qualification only. Each employee or prospective employee will be advised of this policy. All announcements or notices regarding position openings or opportunities will contain the words "An Equal Opportunity Employer".
- 13.3 Management Responsibility. The Clerk will counsel department directors as they investigate and resolve internal complaints of employment discrimination filed by Village employees or employment applicants. The Clerk shall be the referral officer for the Village to receive notice of alleged unlawful employment practices from the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (EEOC) as provided for in Public Law 88-352, Title VII, Section 706(C); 78 Stat. 241 (42 USC 2000e-5).
- 13.4 Complaint Procedures. Any employee or person refused employment or who believes he/she has been subjected to a discriminatory employment act or practice prohibited by federal or state law shall file with the Clerk a written and signed statement of facts setting out the basis of the complaint.
 - A. Upon receiving a written and signed complaint or upon receiving notice of an alleged unlawful employment practice from an individual, the Clerk shall immediately conduct an investigation and attempt to resolve such complaint informally and forward copies of the investigation and results to the department director and Mayor.
 - B. If the complaint is not resolved informally by the process set forth in subsection A above, it will go before a Hearing Officer appointed by the governing body. The Hearing Officer shall conduct a hearing not more than forty-five (45) days after the complaint has been received by the Clerk. The complainant, complainant's attorney (if any), the Mayor, Clerk, Village Attorney, department director, and the employee allegedly responsible for the discriminatory act or practice, shall be given five (5) days written notice of the hearing, together with a copy of the complaint filed with the Clerk.
 - C. At the hearing, the complainant and respondent shall have the right to be represented by counsel; all testimony shall be received under oath, and the Hearing Officer shall have

- the authority to issue administrative subpoenas for the attendance of any Village employee as a witness.
- D. The Hearing Officer shall report findings and recommendations in writing to the Clerk and Mayor not more than twenty (20) days after hearing the complaint. A full record of the proceedings shall be kept either by audio media or in writing by the Clerk in a confidential file.
- 13.5 Remedies. In the event the Hearing Officer determines that a discriminatory act or practice has occurred, the Mayor, with the approval of the governing body, may take appropriate action including, but not limited to, reinstatement, hiring or promotion of the aggrieved individual, with or without back pay, or any other equitable administrative relief necessary to correct and rectify the discriminatory act or practice. Nothing in this policy prohibits any aggrieved party from seeking remedy through the state or federal agency responsible for such actions.

SECTION XIV - MISCELLANEOUS

- 14.1 Designated Work Areas. All employees are to be at their designated work areas on time and ready to work. They shall work until the scheduled quitting time, unless permission of the supervisor has been obtained for different work hours. Employees shall not litter work areas and will keep such areas neat and clean.
- 14.2 Personal Business. Personal business, other than that of a very limited nature, shall not be conducted during work hours.
- 14.3 Safety. The Village is committed to having all work conducted in a safe manner. All safety precautions shall be followed in accordance with federal, state, or Village policies. Employees are required to use PPE as required.
- 14.4 Village Property. Employees shall not misuse or destroy Village property, records, or other material in their care, control, or custody; nor shall any Village property, records, or other material be removed from the premises of the Village offices unless written permission by the supervisor has been given. Employees shall not use Village property, records or equipment for personal use.
- 14.5 Village Vehicles. The Village of Magdalena Vehicle Accident Prevention Policy Program as adopted by the Governing body of Trustees governs vehicle use and safety.
- 14.6 Personal Appearance. Dress, grooming, and personal cleanliness standards contribute to the morale of all employees and affect the business image the Village employee presents to customers and visitors.
 - A. During business hours, employees are expected to present a clean and neat appearance and to dress according to the requirements of their positions. Employees who meet the public, both internal and external, must dress in appropriate business attire at all times. Examples of questionable work attire are sun dresses with bare backs and/or shoulders,

Ordinance No. 2016-03

men's undershirts, excessively baggy, short, or tight clothing, sweatpants and shorts, for men or women, bare midriffs or excessively sheer fabrics unless adequate cover-up (jacket, sweater, etc.) is worn throughout the work day. Employees who appear for work inappropriately dressed will be sent home and directed to return to work in proper attire. Under such circumstances, employees will not be compensated for the time away from work.

- B. Employees are required to maintain personal cleanliness.
- C. An employee should consult their supervisor if they have questions as to what constitutes appropriate attire.
- D. An employee in a designated job with the Village may be required to wear uniform clothing to perform the job function with patches, badges or other distinctive items as approved by the supervisor. The Village will supply uniforms upon initial employment and will replace on an as needed basis. In the case of work boots, each employee will receive \$200.00 per year toward purchase of a new pair.
- 14.7 Searches. The Village's employees should not expect privacy in their personal effects while on Village property or on Village time. The Village may search lockers, desks, toolboxes, lunch sacks, clothing, Village internet, Village e-mail, computer accounts, electronic media/storage, Village vehicles, and any other items in which an unauthorized weapon or other contraband may be hidden. To the extent that an employee refuses to permit a search, such refusal may constitute grounds for disciplinary action.
- 14.8 Workplace Violence. The Village provides a safe work place for all employees. All employees, including supervisors, are responsible for using safe work practices, for following all directives, policies and procedures, and for assisting in maintaining a safe and secure work environment.

Prohibited Conduct. The Village does not tolerate any type of workplace violence committed by or against employees or the public. Employees are prohibited from making threats or engaging in violent activities. This list of behaviors, while not inclusive, provides examples of conduct that is prohibited. Engaging in any of these behaviors is grounds for discipline, up to and including termination.

- 1. Causing physical injury to another person;
- 2. Making threatening remarks;
- 3. Aggressive or hostile behavior that creates a reasonable fear of injury to another person or subjects another individual to emotional distress;
- 4. Intentionally damaging Village property or property of another employee;
- Possession of a weapon while on Village property or while on Village business, with the exception of the Marshal and Deputies;
- 6. Committing acts motivated by, or related to, sexual harassment, harassment or domestic violence.
- 14.9 Final Paycheck. An employee who resigns shall receive a final paycheck on the first regularly scheduled payday following the employee's effective date of resignation. In the case of death, final salary and compensation for unused annual leave shall be paid to the employee's

named beneficiary or, if unnamed, to the employee's estate, on the next regularly scheduled payday.

- 14.10 Return of Uniforms, Equipment & Village Property. Upon severance from Village service, all Village property shall be returned to the Village. Failure to do so shall result in a deduction for cost of replacement of the items from the employee's final paycheck and possible legal action to recover return of security sensitive items.
- 14.11 Normal Work Hours. Normal work hours will be based on a forty (40) hour work week. All Village offices shall be open from 8:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. Monday through Friday; unless a different forty (40) hour work schedule is approved by the department director and the Mayor. During a normal work day, the department director may authorize unpaid full one-hour lunch breaks in accordance with departmental scheduling needs.
- 14.12 Reduced Work Hours. The governing body may reduce the number of work hours by resolution if it determines that the Village budget will not sustain the normal work hours. Reduced work hours will apply to all full time employees, with the possible exception of those employees in safety-sensitive or security-sensitive positions.
- 14.13 Contents of Personnel File. Subsequent to hiring, a separate record file shall be prepared and maintained for each employee. These records shall be kept in the Clerk's office. It is the responsibility of each supervisor to ensure that the records of the employees are complete and up-to-date. The file shall contain a minimum of the following records:
 - A. the original application form;
 - B. the originating personnel action showing occupation, position classification, date of beginning employment and salary and a signed receipt, evidence of receiving these Rules:
 - C. copies of personnel action forms.
 - D. copies of all performance evaluations, if applicable;
 - E. copies of all favorable or unfavorable letters or memorandums such as letters or certificates of appreciation or records of other outstanding achievements regardless of origination, so long as the procedure applicable to written reprimands is followed;
 - F. records or certificates of educational training or orientation achievement completion;
 - G. records of disciplinary actions such as reprimands, suspensions, demotions or dismissal; and
 - H. application for retirement program.
- 14.14 Access to Personnel Files. Personnel files are the property of the Village and access to the information they contain is restricted. Generally, only management personnel of the Village who have a legitimate reason to review information in a file are allowed to do so. Employees who wish to review their own file should contact the Clerk's office. With reasonable advance notice, employees may review their own personnel files in the Clerk's office and in the presence of the Clerk.

SECTION XV: AUTHORITY

- 15.1 Rules. These rules are promulgated on the authority granted in state and federal law and the Ordinance providing for these Rules.
- 15.2 Savings Clause. If any article, section, paragraph, clause, word or phrase of this Ordinance is held to be invalid or unenforceable by any court of competent jurisdiction, such decision shall not affect the validity of the remaining provisions of this Ordinance.

SECTION XVII: REPEAL OF FORMER PERSONNEL POLICY

Village of Magdalena Personnel Ordinance(s) are hereby repealed, as well as all other Ordinances or Resolutions relating to personnel which are in conflict with the above provisions, by the adoption of this Ordinance.

Passed, Approved, and Adopted this 22nd day of August, 2016.

Approved:

Richard Rumpf, Mayor

atherine Riley, General Counsel as to

legal sufficiency

Attested:

Stephánie Firch

Village Clerk

EMPLOYEE ACKNOWLEDGEMENT FORM

VILLAGE OF MAGDALENA EMPLOYEE RECEIPT OF PERSONNEL POLICY ORDINANCE 2016-03.

Iacknowledge that on	
(print name of employee)	(date)
2016-03. I understand that the Personne the terms of and conditions of my emplo	e Village of Magdalena Personnel Policy Ordinance el Policy is the law that controls, explains and provides syment with the Village. I further understand that this it file as evidence of my having been given a copy the
(Signature of Employee)	